UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH BOHEMIA IN ČESKÉ BUDĚJOVICE FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE AND TECHNOLOGY

Department of Agroecosystems

Study Program: P4101 / Agricultural Engineering

Field of Study: 4106V019 / Agroecology

SUMMARY DISSERTATION THESIS

Wheat and legume mixtures in organic farming as a factor influencing grain quality

Author:

Supervisor:

Trong Nghia Hoang

doc. Ing. Petr Konvalina, Ph.D.

České Budějovice, 2024

Summary dissertation thesis

Ph.D. Student: MSc. Trong Nghia Hoang

Study Program: P4101 / Agricultural Engineering

Field of Study: 4106V019 / Agroecology

Thesis title: Wheat and legume mixtures in organic farming as a factor influencing grain quality

Supervisor: doc. Ing. Petr Konvalina, Ph.D.

University of South Bohemia in České Budějovice

Faculty of Agriculture and Technology

Department of Agroecosystems

Reviewer: Assoc. Prof. Dipl.-Ing. Mag. Dr.nat.techn. Reinhard Neugschwandtner

Institute of Agronomy, BOKU, Konrad Lorenz-Straße 24, 3430 Tulln an der Donau.

Reviewer: Ing. Zdeněk Štěrba, Ph.D.

FAT, USB, Studentská 1668, 37005 České Budějovice.

Reviewer: Prof. Sangin Shim, Ph.D.

Gyeongsang National University, College of Agriculture and Life Sciences, 501 Jinju-daero, Jinju-si, Republic of Korea.

Abstrakt

Ekologické zemědělství se postupně dostává do popředí zájmu; kvantita a kvalita bioproduktů jsou však stále předmětem diskuse. Proto se zkouší různé pěstitelské metody, jak tyto mezery vyplnit. Intercropping představuje alternativní zemědělskou metodu, která stabilizuje výnos plodin a efektivitu využití zdrojů, zejména v zemědělských systémech s nízkými vstupy. Může se jednat o využívání odrůdových směsí téže plodiny (1). Druhou možností je využívání směsí pšenice a leguminóz (2). Ve tříletém pokusu byly provedeny dva typy experimentů, zaměřené na pěstování pšenice seté a leguminóz a také odrůdových směsí pšenice s cílem posoudit výnos a kvalitu zrna pšenice seté v ekologickém zemědělství. Byla potvrzena kladná korelace mezi výnosem zrna pšenice a výnosovými prvky. Naopak negativní korelace byla potvrzena mezi výnosem zrna a jeho kvalitou. Zaznamenána byla kladná korelace mezi výnosem zrna, pekařskou jakostí a reologickými vlastnostmi testovanými na přístroji Mixolab. Významný vliv měl také průběh ročníku a faktor testované odrůdy.

V experimentu (1) s odrůdovými směsmi pšenice seté – ozimé formy byly použity čtyři odrůdy, které byly vysety buď v čistosevu (kontrola) nebo ve dvou variantách směsí – kdy došlo buď k setí tzv. ob řádek nebo bylo osivo smícháno před vlastním setím. Na základě výsledků nebyl zjištěn významný rozdíl mezi různými směsmi s ohledem na výnos zrna, ale pekařská jakost a reologické parametry byly u některých směsí zvýšeny. To ukazuje, že pozitivní efekt pěstování odrůdy s vyšším výnosem zrna (ale s nižší kvalitou) a nižším výnosem zrna (s vyšší kvalitou) se projevil ve stabilním výnosu zrna pšenice a zvýšené kvalitě zrna ve směsích. Přestože mezi odrůdovými směsmi pšenice a jednotlivými odrůdami pšenice nebyl statisticky významný rozdíl ve výnosu a kvalitě zrna, výsledky ukazují, že hodnoty výnosu zrna byly vyšší, zatímco hodnoty kvality zrna byly u jednotlivých odrůd pšenice nižší než u směsí. U méně jakostní odrůdy, jako je Vanessa, byl ve směsi zvýšen obsah bílkovin. Nejvyšší mokrý lepek (18 %) a číslo poklesu (268 s) byly zjištěny u kombinací Butterfly-Lorien a Butterfly-Vanessa, v daném pořadí. Absorpce vody u Butterfly a jejích kombinací vykazovala nejlepší výsledky. Směs Illusion-Vanessa vykazovala nejvyšší stabilitu těsta (7,19 min). Parametry zjištěné na přístroji Mixolab indikovaly, že odrůda Butterfly a její směsi vykazují lepší jakost zrna. Rozdíl ve způsobu setí ve směsích (ob řádek, smíchané osivo) neovlivnil výnos a kvalitu zrna. Potenciál pro zlepšení kvality zrna prezentovaný v disertační práci se může uplatnit v dalším výzkumu. Je ale zapotřebí dále analyzovat, zda efekt závisí spíše na odrůdě pšenice nebo interakcích s ostatními parametry. U směsí pšenice a luskovin (2) výsledky ukazují, že Butterfly vykazovala vyšší kvalitu, ale nižší výnos zrna než odrůda Lorien. Odrůda Butterfly měla pozitivní vliv na zvýšení obsahu bílkovin ve směsích pšenice seté a leguminóz ve srovnání s odrůdou Lorien. Směsi ozimé pšenice a různých druhů leguminóz významně ovlivnily výnos zrna pšenice seté. Směsi pšenice seté a leguminóz (přiseté na jaře) měly nižší výnos zrna než kontrolní varianta (čistosev pšenice seté) a směsi pšenice a leguminóz (seté na podzim). Nejvyšší obsah bílkovin byl zaznamenán u pšenice seté + jarního hrachu přisetého na jaře (10,06 %), následovaný pšenicí setou + jetelem červeným (9,86 %). Současně byl obsah bílkovin také vyšší u pšenice seté a leguminóz zasetých na podzim než u pšenice seté. Reologické parametry vyhodnocené pomocí přístroje Mixolab. vykazovaly vyšší kvalitu pšenice ve směsích Butterfly a leguminóz, ale významné ovlivnění reologických parametrů nebylo zaznamenáno. Z výsledků disertační práce je patrné, že optimalizace výnosu pšenice seté a pekařské jakosti zrna prostřednictvím směsí pšenice seté a leguminóz vyžaduje volbu řešení založeného na různých agrotechnických postupech, odrůdách pšenice seté a druzích leguminóz.

Klíčová slova: pšenice setá, ekologické zemědělství, směsi odrůd, směs pšenice seté a leguminóz, výnos zrna, pekařská jakost, reologický test, Mixolab, korelační analýza, analýza hlavních komponent.

Abstract

Organic agriculture is gaining prominence worldwide because of its benefits for humans and the environment. In organic wheat farming, enhancement in the quantity and quality of grain is still being debated, and various approaches are being explored to solve these issues. Intercropping is an alternative farming method that maximizes crop yield and resource usage effectiveness, especially in low-input agricultural systems, such as wheat/legume mixtures. Two experiments in a three-year field study were conducted on wheat/legume mixtures to assess grain yield and wheat quality in organic farming. Generally, there was a highly positive correlation between wheat grain yield and yield components, a negative correlation between grain yield and grain quality, and a high correlation between wheat grain yield, baking quality, and rheological properties tested by Mixolab. The weather conditions and cultivars significantly affected grain yield and grain quality.

In detail, (1) in the winter wheat mixtures experiment, four winter wheat cultivars and their mixtures sown with mixed or alternative rows were compared. Based on the results, winter wheat variety mixtures showed no significant difference in grain yield, but baking quality and rheological tested by Mixolab were enhanced in some mixtures. This shows that the positive effect of growing a higher grain yield-lower quality variety and a lower grain yield-higher quality was demonstrated in stable wheat grain yield and increased grain quality in the mixtures. Protein content (PC) in Vannessa was increased in the mixtures compared to Vanessa, which was sown alone. Butterfly-Lorien and Butterfly-Vanessa showed the highest wet gluten (WG) (18 %) and falling number (FN) (268 s). Butterfly and its component mixtures showed better results in the parameter of water absorption (WA). Mixolab parameter indicated that Butterfly and its component mixtures show a better quality variety. Sowing method did not effect wheat grain yield and grain quality. (2) In wheat and legume mixtures, the results show that Butterfly had higher grain quality but lower grain yield and yield components than Lorien. Butterfly cultivar positively affected increasing PC in wheat and legume species mixtures compared to Lorien cultivar. Mixtures of winter wheat and different legume species significantly affected wheat grain yield. Wheat and legume (sown in the springtime) mixtures had lower grain yield than wheat control (sown individual wheat) and wheat and legume (sown in the fall) mixtures. However, the highest PC in wheat + spring pea sown in springtime (Wheat+Sps, 10.06 %) and wheat + red clover (Wheat+Re, 9.86 %). At the same time, PC was higher in wheat + winter pea (Wheat+Wi) and wheat + faba bean (Wheat+Fa) than wheat was sown alone. Rheological parameters evaluated by Mixolab showed greater wheat quality in Butterfly-legume mixtures. Mixed and row-row intercropping of wheat and legume species did not significantly influence rheological properties. To conclude, customizing wheat yield and grain quality under the effect of winter wheat and legume mixtures requires considering the optimal solution based on different cultivates, wheat varieties and legume species to achieve the desired response.

Keywords: winter wheat, Mixolab test, intercropping, wheat/legume mixtures, grain yield, grain quality, correlation analysis, principal component analysis, organic agriculture.

Contents

Introduction	1
1 Literature Review	2
2 Aim and Hypothesis	4
2.1 Aim of dissertation	4
2.2 Working hypothesis	4
3 Materials and Methods	5
3.1 Study site description	5
3.2 Field management	5
3.3 Materials	5
3.4 Experiment design and treatment	5
3.4.1 Wheat varieties mixtures experiment	6
3.4.2 Wheat and legume mixtures experiment	6
3.5 Evaluation of grain yield and quality	6
3.5.1 Agronomy characteristics	6
3.5.2 Baking quality	6
3.5.2.1 Hectoliter weight (HW)	6
3.5.2.2 Protein content (PC)	7
3.5.2.3 Wet gluten (WG) and gluten index (GI)	7
3.5.2.4 Falling number (FN)	7
3.5.2.5 Zeleny sedimentation value (ZSV)	7
3.5.2.6 Rheological evaluation of dough by Mixolab	7
3.6 Statistical analysis	7
4 Results and Discussion	8
4.1 Agronomic parameters, grain quality under effects of wheat variety mixtures	8
4.1.1 Plant height, yield components and grain yield	8
4.1.2 Grain quality	
4.1.3 Rheological of dough evaluated by Mixolab	12
4.1.4 Correlation analysis and principal component analysis (PCA)	16
4.2 Agronomic parameters and grain quality of wheat under effects of winter whe	at and legume
nixtures	
4.2.1 Plant height, yield components and grain yield	
4.2.2 Grain quality	
4.2.3 Rheological of dough evaluated by Mixolab	22
4.2.4 Correlation analysis and principal component analysis	
5. Conclusion	25
6. References	27
7. Appendixes	
Appendix 1. List of publications (2021- September 2024)	
Appendix 2. Training and supervision plan during the study	

Introduction

Bread wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) is one of the most important cereal crops grown worldwide. It is a staple food for over one-third of the world's population. Improving wheat production and quality in a healthy and environmentally responsible manner is a major agricultural concern because of shifting climatic conditions and environmental effects from agricultural activities. On the other hand, people are becoming more conscious of the safe and healthful food produced. Therefore, organic farming is interested in development. However, there are several obstacles to organic agricultural methods for producing wheat, such as low yield and reduced grain quality. These challenges result from several factors, such as the lack of nutrient availability, the pressure of pests and diseases, and the understanding of crop and soil management. Therefore, producing organic wheat necessitates comprehending alternative agriculture production systems and the effectiveness of agricultural inputs that maximize nutrients, and pest and disease protection management strategies to enhance healthy plants, yield, grain quality and a sustainable environment. In this context, the diversity of cropping systems in agriculture practices is becoming attractive for enhancing natural interactions and increasing agroecosystem resilience. Intercropping or mixing is a strategic solution to this issue. For example, each wheat variety is susceptible to several stresses that can cause fluctuations in yield. Improving crop genetic diversity through cultivating a mixture of cultivars can mitigate the combined effects of frost and heat in adverse environments, reduce the incidence of diseases and resilience to pest and disease pressure, inhibit crop lodging, and increase crop yield and stability.

On the other hand, crop diversification via intercropping increases the activity of microorganisms, which is advantageous in the soil, can regulate the biogeochemical soil cycles, and improve soil fertility, e.g., intercropping with legume crops. Cereal-legume intercropping is a practical and valuable agronomic wheat-growing strategy because a high amount of fixed N supplied into the system through the N-fixation of legume could increase grain quality.

Furthermore, intercropping supports biodiversity by producing a more diverse habitat for the population. Mixing crops provides a more varied and balanced feed for these organisms, improving the area's ecological balance. Ecological intensification with tools like intercrops will be necessary to enhance potential crop protection, resilience to climate change, and lower agriculture's carbon footprint.

Through an analysis of the wheat grain yield and grain quality effects of several winter wheat/legume mixtures, our goal was to shed light on the possibilities of various approaches towards achieving high-quality food production and sustainable organic farming. The study's findings will contribute to developing potential strategies, enabling farmers and policymakers to make informed decisions that promote organic wheat production's sustainable agriculture.

1 Literature Review

Wheat is a staple crop that feeds millions worldwide (Erenstein et al., 2022). It provides one of the main sources of vegetable protein and carbohydrates for humans (Iqbal et al., 2022). In 2022, the wheat area harvested worldwide was 219 million ha, grain yield was 3.7 t ha⁻¹, and production was 808 million tonnes (Faostat, 2022). In Czech Republic, the most important cereal grown is winter wheat, which covers over a fourth of the total area under crops (28.9 %), more than 854 thousand hectares and grain yield reached 6.1 t ha⁻¹ in 2022 (Harvest Estimates, 2021).

Organic farming is more sustainable than conventional farming because it has fewer negative environmental and health impacts (Gamage et al., 2023). Despite its many advantages, organic winter wheat farming is characterised by low soluble nitrogen availability, reducing yields and grain quality (Ceseviciene et al., 2009; Konvalina et al., 2007). Nitrogen is one of the crucial macroelements, as it notably influences wheat yield and baking quality (Lacko-Bartosova et al., 2021). Mineral N fertilizers are used in split applications during the growing season to meet crop N requirements while reducing the risk of N loss. However, this practice is not allowed in organic cereal farming. Splitting the rate of organic fertilizers is often not feasible in organic wheat cultivation, as most organic fertilizers need to be broadcast all at once before sowing, resulting in an insufficient N supply to wheat, which can be detrimental to plant growth, yield, and grain quality (Guiducci et al., 2018). Even in the case of top-dress application, the amount of N availability from organic fertilizers could be low because of slow-decomposition processing during the winter time, causing a limited grain yield (Tosti et al., 2016) and the grain protein content to be low due to lower winter N accumulation in vegetative organs (Giuliani et al., 2015).

On the other hand, pests such as rodents and insects can destroy crops without control. However, many chemicals are not allowed in organic farming because they are not of natural origin and damage the environment to protect crops. Moreover, organic farming requires much knowledge because it uses a systems approach to control fertility, weeds, and pests rather than relying on off-farm inputs. Despite excellent returns, organic grain production lags (Gamage et al., 2023).

Increasing grain yield and stability and improving the quality of winter wheat varieties are priorities in organic wheat production. Wheat grain quality depends not only on nutritional and meteorological conditions but also on the genetic performance of varieties (Ceseviciene et al., 2009). In different environmental conditions, it is necessary to cultivate different varieties; however, efforts in breeding and variety selection may improve grain yield and baking quality to only a certain extent. On the other hand, breeding improvements have been relatively slow in integrating high grain yield and high grain protein due to their inverse relationship (Chen et al., 2020; Iqbal et al., 2016), which simultaneously take a long time and are expensive (Hoang et al., 2022; Konvalina et al., 2007). The key to fixing this issue is drawing attention to suitable farming methods, such as cropping with various wheat and legume mixtures. Grain quality characteristics have been evaluated in wheat cultivar mixtures, showing promising but inconsistent results in enhancing these characteristics (Faraji, 2011).

Intercropping is a multiple-cropping practice that involves two or more crops simultaneously on the same field and is one of the simplest ways to diversify agriculture (Huss et al., 2022). There are some approaches to intercropping, for example, mixed intercropping, row intercropping (planting plants in alternating rows with the main crop, strip intercrops, and relay intercropping (Glaze-Corcoran et al., 2020; Huss et al., 2022). These various types of complementary intercrops can efficiently utilize space, water, and nutrients (Xu et al., 2020), smother weeds (Verret et al., 2017), improve natural suppression of pests (Daryanto et al., 2020; Staton et al., 2019), and enhance overall crop productivity relative to conventional crop monocultures (Li et al., 2020).

Mixtures of wheat varieties are a viable strategy for sustainable products to help greater stability or reduced yield, promoting higher bread quality yields in organic farming compared to single systems (Kaut et al., 2009). Each wheat variety is susceptible to several stresses that can cause fluctuations in yield. Combining varieties with complementary traits can help yield stability where stresses occur unpredictably (Faraji, 2011). The superiority of cultivar blendings over pure-line cultivars has been observed in numerous crops by choosing cultivars that complement each other to perform important traits to meet specific production requirements (Faraji, 2011). There is abundant evidence that improving crop genetic diversity through cultivating a mixture of cultivars affects crop productivity and stability (Borg et al., 2018; Fletcher et al., 2019; Hoang et al., 2023, 2022; Huss et al., 2022; Kiær et al., 2009; Kong et al., 2023; Kristoffersen et al., 2020; Reiss and Drinkwater, 2018; Renard and Tilman, 2019; Vestergaard and Jørgensen, 2024).

In terms of productivity, wheat mixtures tend to outperform; however, it is often restricted to a moderate range between one and five per cent (Borg et al., 2018; Kristoffersen et al., 2020). A long trial by Kristoffersen et al. (2020) showed an increase of 1.4 % in yield under mixing different varieties compared to those grown in pure stands. Similarly, Borg et al. (2018) found a significant global average yield increase of 3.5 %, while Faraji (2011) showed an overall meta-estimate of wheat variety mixtures effect at 2.7 %. While most studies exhibit an overall positive impact on mixing varieties, Hoang et al. (2023, 2022) found that two-way variety mixtures yielded lower than the mean of the constituent varieties. This is similar to Dai et al. (2012), where mixtures of spring wheat varieties have no success in terms of grain yield compared with wheat varieties grown in monocropping systems.

Wheat-legume intercropping is a cropping practice with the advantage of the complementary use of nitrogen sources by the species used in the system (Bedoussac and Justes, 2010; Dahlin et al., 2020). On the other hand, wheat and legume mixtures enhance diversity in the ecosystem, positively affecting weed control, enhancing soil fertility, and increasing the N use efficiency. This can effectively increase grain yield and quality compared to the monoculture systems (Dvořák et al., 2022; Jensen et al., 2020; Monti et al., 2019; Voisin et al., 2014; Weih et al., 2021). A high amount of fixed N is provided into the system through the N-fixation of legume, which is available for cereals (Amossé et al., 2014; Bedoussac et al., 2015; Dvořák et al., 2022). However, the results of the intercropping system depend on factors such as environmental conditions, crop species, sowing and management practices

(Bedoussac et al., 2015; Brooker et al., 2015). According to previous studies, using a diversity of legume species in the wheat-legume intercropping system is considered a notable advantage (Alonso-Ayuso et al., 2014; Costanzo and Bàrberi, 2014). In the case of simultaneous intercropping, it may be necessary to consider additional management practices to address potential competition between legumes and cereal crops (Verret et al., 2017). These may include weed and disease control measures and mechanization of cultivation practices (Brooker et al., 2015). This appears mainly suitable for an increase in grain quality and yield through increased protein at harvest (Mohammed et al., 2013). Some authors have shown that simultaneous intercropping might limit or reduce the cereal yield in a case of vigorous growth or high density of the legume, resulting in competition for nutrients and light (Bergkvist, 2003; Dvořák et al., 2022; Lithourgidis et al., 2011). An alternate technique may be considered where the cereal and legume are sown in separate rows alternately (Tosti and Guiducci, 2010). An increase in the protein concentration of wheat grain in intercrops could be of economic benefit when selling wheat for breadmaking, as well as the aim of end-use for the main crop in the systems if the legume crops were also used effectively.

2 Aim and Hypothesis

2.1 Aim of dissertation

The debate on the suitability of mixtures of winter wheat varieties and mixtures of winter wheat varieties with different legume species in organic farming provided the impetus for this dissertation. Therefore, a three-year field study was conducted in the organic-certified field at Zvíkov, České Budějovice, Czech Republic to:

(1) To assess yield stability and wheat quality (protein content, wet gluten, gluten index, falling number, Zeleny sedimentation value and rheological parameters evaluation by Mixolab) of mixtures of winter wheat varieties in organic farming.

(2) To assess yield stability and wheat quality (protein content, wet gluten, gluten index, falling number, Zeleny sedimentation value and rheological parameters evaluation by Mixolab) of mixtures of winter wheat varieties and different legume species in organic farming.

The wheat grain samples were determined in the laboratory of the Department of Agroecosystems, Faculty of Agriculture and Technology, University of South Bohemia in České Budějovice, Czech Republic.

2.2 Working hypothesis

Growing winter wheat/legume mixtures will lead to stabilisation and increase grain yield, improving the technological quality of wheat grain in organic farming.

The statistical analysis of results will find the potential for sustainability of wheat organic cultivation in the Czech Republic.

3 Materials and Methods

3.1 Study site description

A three-year field study was conducted in the organic-certified farm during three growing seasons consecutive from 2019 to 2022 (2019/20, 2020/21, and 2021/22) at Zvíkov, České Budějovice, Czech Republic (48°58'26.4''N, 14°37'43.5''E, at an altitude of 460 m).

According to the USDA soil classification, the experiment's soil field was Silt Loam. The physicochemical properties of the experiment's soil with 18 % of sand (0.05–2 mm), 59 % of silt (0.05–0.002 mm), and 23 % of clay (<0.002 mm); pH(H₂O): 5.7, pH(CaCl₂): 5.1, bulk density: 1.3 g cm⁻³, total organic carbon (TOC): 1.97 %, NO₃⁻: 48 mg kg⁻¹, NH₄+: 16.2 mg kg⁻¹, P: 59 mg kg⁻¹, K: 235 mg kg⁻¹, electrical conductivity: 0.0932 dS/m.

The mean annual air temperature throughout three growing seasons in Zvíkov is 9.1°C, higher than 1.9°C compared to a long-term period (1989 – 2019), and the total rainfall was 647 mm compared to 633 mm. The mean annual air temperature during the experiment was recorded at 9.5°C in 2019/20, 8.4°C in 2020/21, and 9.3°C in 2021/22 growing season. Each year's total rainfall was 699 mm, 633 mm, and 607 mm in the 2019/20 growing, 2020/21 growing, and 2021/22 growing seasons, respectively. In the 2020/21 growing season, heavy rain was recorded the whole time after sowing, and the temperature was lower than in January and February 2021 compared to the 2019/20 and 2021/22 growing seasons.

3.2 Field management

According to the principle of organic farming, the experiment did not apply pesticides or herbicides. The legume crop, red clover (cv. Bonus), was grown as a preceding crop for the experiment. Before ploughing, composted sheep manure was applied to the soil at 4 t ha⁻¹. The characteristics of organic fertilizer with 28 % content dry matter were 8.9 kg N t⁻¹, 5.4 kg P₂O₅ t⁻¹, and 17.7 kg K₂O t⁻¹.

3.3 Materials

The experimental material consisted of four winter wheat varieties (*Triticum aestivum* L., cv. Butterfly, Illusion, Lorien, and Vanessa) and five legume species (Faba bean - *Vicia faba* L., cv Merkur; Spring pea - *Pisum sativum* L., cv. Avatar; Winter pea - *Pisum sativum* L., cv. Balltrap; Incarnate clover - *Trifolium incarnatum* L., cv. Kardinál; Red clover - *Trifolium pretense* L., cv. Meadow).

3.4 Experiment design and treatment

The small plot experiment was arranged with a randomized complete block experiment design with three replicates, 15 m² for each plot. Two experiments were conducted, including (1) wheat varieties mixtures and (2) wheat and legume mixtures.

3.4.1 Wheat varieties mixtures experiment

All winter wheat varieties were used to assess grain yield stability, wheat quality, and environmental impacts for each variety and their mixtures. Four winter wheat varieties (Butterfly, Illusion, Lorien, and Vanessa) were sown in a classic row (12.5 cm) as control treatments, and eight mixtures were sown in mixed and row intercropped with 12.5 cm row spacing applied. In the mixed intercropping variant, winter wheat seeds were mixed before sowing. Winter wheat was sown for the experiment at a rate of 400 seeds m⁻².

3.4.2 Wheat and legume mixtures experiment

The experiment was established in which mixtures of wheat (Butterfly and Lorien varieties) and legume species were sown in different sowing methods and times. Butterfly and Lorien were sown alone as control treatments. The leguminous species included faba bean, incarnate clover, spring pea, winter pea, and red clover. Depending on the specific variant, the experiment was sown in a classic row (12.5 cm, wheat and leguminous seeds mixtures) and the row-row variant (wheat and leguminous in separate rows). Specifically, it was the autumn sowing of wheat and legumes (faba bean, incarnate clover, spring pea, winter pea) in the form (1) under-sowing in classic rows (mixed, the legumes remained in the plots for the entire growing season) and (2) sowing wheat and legumes in row-row variant (removing of legumes sown in springtime). In addition, two legume species (red clover and spring pea) were tested and intercropped in the plots without leguminous seed sown in autumn, both in a classic row and row-row in the springtime. Winter wheat varieties were sown at a rate of 400 seeds m⁻², faba bean at a rate of 30 seeds m⁻², spring pea and winter pea at a rate of 50 seeds m⁻², and incarnate clover and red clover at a rate of 300 seeds m⁻².

3.5 Evaluation of grain yield and quality

3.5.1 Agronomy characteristics

Agronomy traits as indexes grain yield and harvest parameters were assessed for each replication of experiments, including plant height (PH), spike number m⁻² (No. m⁻²), thousand kernel weight (TKW), hectoliter weight (HW), and wheat grain yield (t ha⁻¹). Whole plants were sampled from the centre of each replication, and grain samples were dried to a constant weight at 14 % moisture.

3.5.2 Baking quality

Within the wheat/legume mixtures experiment, all the wheat grain samples without legume grain were collected from each plot. PSY 20 (Mezos, Hradec Králové, Czech Republic) and Quadrumat Junior (Brabender, Duisburg, Germany) apparatus were used to mill the wheat flour samples. The properties of the resulting flour are determined by the parameters and methods below.

3.5.2.1 Hectoliter weight (HW)

Hectoliter weight measures the weight of a given volume of grain in kilograms per hectolitre (kg hL⁻¹). HW was measured using the Dickey-John GAC500XT apparatus.

3.5.2.2 Protein content (PC)

Kjeldahl technique (Kjeltec 1002 System, Tecator AB, Hoganas, Sweden) was used to calculate PC based on N * 5.7 (in dry matter).

3.5.2.3 Wet gluten (WG) and gluten index (GI)

The WG and GI were estimated by Glutomatic 2200 and Centrifuge 2015 (Perten Instruments, Hägersten, Sweden), according to ICC Standard No. 137/1, GI according to AACC/No. 38-12.02, ICC/No. 155 & 158, ISO 21415.

3.5.2.4 Falling number (FN)

Falling number was determined by Falling Number 1100 (Perten Inst., Sweden) according to AACC/No. 56-81.03, ICC/No. 107/1, ISO/No. 3093.

3.5.2.5 Zeleny sedimentation value (ZSV)

Zeleny sedimentation test is a technique based on the tendency of endosperm storage materials to expand and flocculate in a lactic acid solution that is extensively used to evaluate wheat gluten strength (Alemu et al., 2021). The SDZT4 apparatus was used to determine the Zeleny sedimentation value according to the ICC standard No. 116/1.

3.5.2.6 Rheological evaluation of dough by Mixolab

Mixolab (CHOPIN Technologies Mixolab II, Villeneuve-la-Garenne, France) was used to evaluate the rheological properties of wheat flour, such as the consistency of the dough during mixing and analyze the quality of the protein and starch, as well as assess the impact of enzymes, according to the ICC standard method No. 173-ICC 2006.

3.6 Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed in JMP v. 14 (SAS, NC, USA) software. Tukey's HSD (Honest Significant Difference) test was performed with a significance level of P < 0.05. In wheat variety mixtures experiment, statistical analysis was conducted to determine the effect of the growing season, winter wheat varieties mixtures, and sowing method. Principal component analysis (PCA) and correlation analysis were used to determine parameters' correlations. In wheat and legume mixtures experiment, statistical analysis was performed to assess the effect of growing season, winter wheat varieties, sowing method, and legume species management. Dunnett's test was used to analyze the combined effect of the sowing method and wheat + legume species mixtures relative to wheat sown alone as the control for grain yield, PC, and WG each year. Dunnett's test was used to analyze the effect of Butterfly/Lorien and legume species mixtures relative to Butterfly/Lorien sown alone as the control for grain yield, PC, principal component analysis and correlation analysis were also used to determine parameters' correlations between grain yield, yield components and grain quality.

4 Results and Discussion

In this study, I focused on wheat grain yield and quality and separated these two parts based on the results of the wheat grain yield and grain quality effects of several winter wheat/legume mixes throughout three-year experiments. In the first part, wheat yield and grain quality results were reported under the effect of wheat varieties mixtures (Section 4.1). The next part evaluates the results of the influence of growing wheat with various legumes on the qualitative production parameters and wheat quality reported (Section 4.2).

4.1 Agronomic parameters, grain quality under effects of wheat variety mixtures

4.1.1 Plant height, yield components and grain yield

The growing season significantly affected grain yield, PH, TKW, spike number, and HW; however, the sowing method and the combination did not significantly affect grain yield, PH, TKW, spike number, and HW. In detail, the trend of season performance was 2020/21 < 2021/22 < 2019/20 for PH, TKW and the spike number. The grain yield and HW were higher in the 2019/20 and 2021/2022 seasons than in the 2020/21 season.

Plant height is an important agronomic characteristic that influences wheat morphogenesis and grain production. Genotype is the main factor influencing plant height. In this study, all winter wheat varieties in this experiment belong to medium plant height (KatalogSelgen, 2023; Konvalina et al., 2007). Plant height was lowest in the second cropping season at 67.6 cm, followed by the third at 84.7 cm and the first season at 92.1 cm. The difference in PH during the growing seasons, with the lowest in the second growing season, is affected mainly by weather conditions, which is our case. The sowing method and combination had no significant influence on PH. PH was affected under the sowing method (winter wheat was sown alone, wheat varieties mixtures - mixed intercropping, and wheat varieties mixtures - row-row intercropping), and PH ranged from 80.8 to 82.2 cm. PH in different wheat varieties and their mixtures fluctuate by 74.4 to 86.6 cm. PH of Vanessa and Illusion were lower, which is why their mixtures are lower than those of Butterfly, Lorien and their mixtures (Table 4.1).

Table 4.1 shows a significant difference between the growing season and sowing method, but there was no significant difference by combination in terms of spike number m⁻². The spike number m⁻² in the second season was lowest at 290.1 spike m⁻² compared to 354.3 spike m⁻² and 414.1 spike m⁻² in the third and the first seasons, respectively. Weather conditions are the main reason for lower grain germination and leaching nutrition by heaving rainfall in the second season, so lower plant density and nutrition result in lower tiller production and lower spikes m⁻². In the sowing method case, wheat variety sown in a separate row (row-row, 383.7 spike m⁻²) indicated the spike number m⁻² higher than in wheat sown alone (control, 330.8 spike m⁻²) and mixed (344.1 spike m⁻²). There was no significant influence under the effect of the combination. Vanessa had a lower plant height but a higher spike number m⁻² than other varieties. This is mainly due to genetic factors.

¥74	Plant height	Spike number		Yield	HW
Variant	(cm)	(No. m ⁻²)	1 K W (g)	(t ha ⁻¹)	(kg hL ⁻¹)
Season					
2019/20	92.06±0.82ª	414.11±13.92ª	50.38±0.33ª	5.75±0.19 ^a	72.26±0.33ª
2020/21	67.57±1.16 ^c	290.28±12.32°	41.34±0.57°	2.52 ± 0.10^{b}	67.90 ± 0.50^{b}
2021/22	84.72±1.32 ^b	354.27 ± 12.62^{b}	43.30±0.49 ^b	5.69±0.22 ^a	72.95±0.37 ^a
<i>p</i> -Value	***	***	***	***	***
Sowing method					
Control	80.84±2.32	330.83±15.03 ^b	45.62 ± 0.88	4.84±0.32	71.30±0.63
Mixed	82.15±2.04	$344.14{\pm}16.55^{b}$	45.10±0.79	4.70±0.36	70.97±0.49
Row-Row	81.35±1.79	383.69 ± 13.46^{a}	44.30±0.73	4.43±0.24	70.85±0.53
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	**	ns	ns	ns
Combination					
Butterfly	82.54±4.62	304.47±27.73	45.89 ± 0.95	4.37 ± 0.57	71.79±2.09
Illusion	79.87 ± 4.05	320.63±34.29	45.97±1.45	4.94 ± 0.71	73.92±0.67
Lorien	86.57±4.29	311.84 ± 20.78	48.61±1.95	4.78±0.65	69.99±0.40
Vanessa	74.39±5.29	386.38±32.30	41.99±1.99	5.26±0.74	69.49±0.58
BuLoMi	86.00±3.69	282.02±30.21	47.12±1.29	4.45 ± 0.74	71.29±1.25
BuVaMi	80.91±4.49	387.29±36.24	43.60±1.42	4.96±0.65	70.57±1.18
BuLoRo	85.78±3.69	345.82±21.97	46.03±1.22	3.85 ± 0.47	70.73±1.27
BuVaRo	79.01±3.70	414.38±23.53	43.16±1.62	4.68 ± 0.58	70.23±1.58
IlluLoMi	85.12±3.83	336.41±27.41	46.15±1.19	4.44 ± 0.79	71.17±0.69
IlluVaMi	76.58±4.16	370.84±31.72	43.52±1.59	4.94 ± 0.77	70.84±0.92
IlluLoRo	84.59±5.59	356.77±25.76	45.08±1.03	4.30±0.33	71.06±0.55
IlluVaRo	76.01±3.79	417.77±30.62	$42.94{\pm}1.84$	4.88 ± 0.48	71.38±0.60
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns

Table 4.1: Winter wheat growth and grain yield under the effect of the growing season, sowing method, and wheat variety mixtures (combination).

Mean \pm standard error (SE). TKW, thousand kernel weight; HW, hectoliter weight; Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test was used. ns (non-significant); **p* < 0.05; ***p* < 0.01; ****p* < 0.001.

Table 4.1 indicated that TKW varied between 50.4 and 41.3 g among different wheat varieties and their mixtures. Similar to PH and spike number, the significantly highest TKW (50.4 g) was exhibited by the grain of wheat harvested in the first season, followed by the third harvested (43.30 g), while significantly lowest in the second harvested (41.3 g). In this study, there was no significant difference in winter wheat

under the effect of the sowing method and combination in the case of TKW. In combination variants, the TKW ranged from 42.0 to 48.6 g, which was higher than the results of Tran (2021).

In this investigation, HW was significantly different under the effects of growing seasons and was not influenced by the sowing method and combination. The HW was lower in the 2020/21 growing season than in the 2019/20 and 2021/22 growing seasons. HW among sowing method and combination variants ranged between 69.5 and 71.8 kg hL⁻¹, lower than the suggested minimum test weight of 76 kg hL⁻¹ for classed as the top wheat quality (Manley et al., 2009).

The effect of weather conditions results in reduced growth and development of wheat, so it influences our study's poor yield and yield component. This is similar to the survey by Konvalina et al. (2009), who reported that differences in variety and growing conditions influenced wheat yield. Identical to Tran's (2021) study, our results showed that grain yield was influenced by the growing season. The grain yield in the 2020/21 growing season was 2.5 t ha⁻¹, lower than 5.7 t ha⁻¹ and 5.8 t ha⁻¹ in the 2021/22 and 2019/20 growing seasons, respectively. While most studies exhibit an overall positive effect on mixing varieties; our study found that two-way variety mixtures yielded lower than the mean of the constituent varieties; however, there was no significant statistical difference. In detail, the grain yield in control was 4.84 t ha⁻¹, while mixing was 4.70 t ha⁻¹ and 4.43 t ha⁻¹ for mixed and row-row sowing. In the combination variant, the grain yield ranged between 3.85 t ha⁻¹.

4.1.2 Grain quality

One of the main objectives of modern agriculture is to obtain a satisfactory yield of wheat grain with high values for indicators of its quality, with protein content being the most important trait. In our experiment, under the effects of the growing season, sowing methods and combination, PC ranged from 8.31 to 9.60 % (Table 4.2). PC in the third growing season was 9.03 % lower than in the first and second growing seasons, at 9.22 % and 9.49 %, respectively. The influence of growing season on PC was also reported by Tran (2021); PC ranged from 10.8 to 11.8 %, higher than our study in the same location but with different cultivars.

Consistent with previous studies, in some cases, the mixtures improved grain PC and breadmaking quality (Finckh et al., 2000), e.g., Vanessa has a low baking quality, but the mixtures enhanced in this study (Table 4.2, 9.26 % and 9.09 % PC was higher in mixtures BuVa and IlluVa than Vanessa grown alone). Chen et al. (2020) reported that PC was higher under two varieties of mixtures, but increases were relatively small (0.2 %) than individual components. Similarly, Lazzaro et al. (2018) indicated mixtures of cultivars also improved grain PC. PC was significantly different under wheat sown alone and their mixtures (Table 4.2), ranging from 8.3 to 9.6 %, and increases were relatively small in mixtures (0.15 % higher). Although Vanessa had a higher grain yield, it had the lowest PC at 8.3 %; however, its mixtures showed improved protein content in the wheat grain (PC > 9 %). The combination improved PC compared to individual varieties. Mixed and row-row did not significantly affect wheat grain PC and WG (Table 4.2).

	Protein	Wet gluten		Falling number	
Variant	content (%)	(%)	Gluten index	(s)	ZSV (mL)
Season					
2019/20	$9.22{\pm}0.10^{ab}$	15.93±0.64	70.30 ± 2.28^{b}	247.92 ± 5.66^{a}	17.78 ± 1.07^{b}
2020/21	9.49±0.07ª	15.89±0.59	88.73 ± 0.32^{a}	240.31 ± 2.64^{ab}	$22.04{\pm}0.77^{a}$
2021/22	$9.03{\pm}0.08^{\text{b}}$	17.15±0.39	74.05 ± 0.65^{b}	227.53 ± 4.52^{b}	$22.43{\pm}1.08^{a}$
<i>p</i> -Value	**	ns	***	**	***
Sowing metho	od				
Control	9.15±0.10	16.22±0.77	$79.77 {\pm} 2.16^{a}$	$242.14{\pm}5.02$	21.51±1.47
Mixed	9.28±0.08	16.47 ± 0.42	73.11±2.37 ^b	231.67±4.40	20.58±0.72
Row-Row	9.30±0.09	16.27±0.41	$80.20{\pm}1.98^{a}$	241.94±4.36	20.52±0.77
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	ns	**	ns	ns
Combination					
Butterfly	9.60±0.06ª	18.12±0.58ª	81.15 ± 4.07^{ab}	258.33±13.20 ^a	30.86 ± 1.48^{a}
Illusion	9.47±0.12 ^a	17.86 ± 1.57^{a}	$72.27{\pm}4.87^{ab}$	215.44±9.41°	25.22 ± 2.04^{ab}
Lorien	9.22±0.15 ^a	16.65 ± 0.54^{ab}	75.70 ± 3.29^{ab}	239.67±4.89 ^{abc}	20.31 ± 0.79^{bcd}
Vanessa	8.31 ± 0.09^{b}	12.26±2.13 ^b	89.94±2.91ª	255.11±3.19 ^{ab}	$9.67{\pm}0.82^{e}$
BuLoMi	9.48±0.11 ^a	18.03±0.66ª	$68.02{\pm}4.93^{ab}$	239.44±6.29 ^{abc}	$23.38{\pm}1.83^{bc}$
BuVaMi	9.24±0.12 ^a	$14.97{\pm}0.62^{ab}$	$75.88{\pm}4.01^{ab}$	254.89 ± 7.15^{ab}	$20.39{\pm}0.93^{bcd}$
BuLoRo	9.52±0.25ª	$15.93{\pm}0.83^{ab}$	82.27 ± 3.25^{b}	245.78 ± 5.62^{abc}	24.72 ± 0.50^{ab}
BuVaRo	$9.28{\pm}0.18^{a}$	15.06±1.19 ^{ab}	$85.09{\pm}3.04^{ab}$	267.67±8.61 ^a	$20.19{\pm}1.06^{bcd}$
IlluLoMi	9.40±0.15ª	16.43±1.27 ^{ab}	75.16±4.99 ^{ab}	220.89 ± 7.90^{bc}	$21.97{\pm}0.57^{bcd}$
IlluVaMi	$9.00{\pm}0.20^{ab}$	16.46±0.38 ^{ab}	73.37 ± 5.29^{ab}	211.44±6.69°	$16.58{\pm}1.80^d$
IlluLoRo	9.22±0.15ª	17.57±0.51ª	75.47±2.99 ^{ab}	$219.22 \pm 8.04^{\circ}$	19.11±2.07bcd
IlluVaRo	9.18±0.12 ^a	16.51±0.42 ^a	77.97 ± 5.74^{ab}	235.11±2.70 ^{abc}	18.06±1.29 ^{cd}
<i>p</i> -Value	***	**	*	***	***

Table 4.2: Grain quality of winter wheat under the effect of the season, sowing method, and wheat variety mixtures (combination).

Mean \pm standard error (SE). ZSV, Zeleny sedimentation value. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns (non-significant); * *p* < 0.05; ** *p* < 0.01; *** *p* < 0.001.

Wet gluten ranged from 15.9 % to 17.2 % under the effect of the growing season and from 16.2 % to 16.5 % under the impact of the sowing method (Table 4.2). Similarly, Tran (2021) indicated significant differences in the growing season and cultivars on WG and GI. Growing season, sowing method, and wheat variety mixtures significantly affected WG and GI (Table 4.2). Similar to PC, the lowest WG for Vanessa was sown alone (12.13 %), but that was enhanced in its mixtures (>15 %). In this study, WG

was lower in Vanessa than in the Butterfly and Illusion varieties, and the combination of IlluVaRo increased WG compared to individual Vanessa sown. GI in each variety did not significantly differ with their combination, and only BuLoRo was lower than Vanessa (Table 4.2).

Weather conditions significantly influenced FN, a higher FN in the 2019/20 growing season and the 2020/21 growing season than the 2021/22 growing season. The FN ranged from 227.5 s to 247.9 s. Wheat grain for bread production should have FN of 250–350 s, the FN under the effect of harvested year and sowing method < 250 s in our results (Table 4.2). In wheat variety mixtures, FN was lower than 250 s (except for Butterfly and Vanessa, and their mixtures were in row-row and mixed-sown methods). FN in Illusion and its mixtures were lower than in Butterfly and Butterfly another variety mixtures. Illusion (215.44 s) and its combination (211.44 s, 220.89 s, and 219.22 s for IlluVaMi, IlluLoMi, and IlluLoRo, respectively) were lower than in Butterfly (258.33 s) and BuVa combination both mixed (254.89 s) and row-row (267.67 s) in the FN parameter (Table 4.2).

ZSV was lower in the first growing season (17.8 mL) than in the second growing season 22.04 mL) and the third growing season (22.4 mL). This contrasts with the findings of Tran (2021), who reported that the growing season did not influence the SDS test in the previous experiment location. A high correlation between PC and ZSV was found in this study (Table 4.5), similar to reports by Hoang et al. (2022), Kristensen et al. (2019), and Tran (2021). This indicates that Vanessa has a higher grain yield but lower grain quality; however, the improvement of those traits is enhanced in its mixtures. Vanessa had the lowest ZSV (9.67 mL), Butterfly had the highest ZSV (30.86 mL), and their mixtures had a higher ZSV of 20 mL (Table 4.2). We might confirm that grain quality could improve in the winter wheat variety mixtures, although grain yield depends on end-use.

4.1.3 Rheological of dough evaluated by Mixolab

Growing season significantly affected TC2, TC3, TC4, TC5, alfa, beta, and gamma but did not significantly difference WA, Time C1, amplitude, and stability (Tables 4.3a and 4.3b). WA, Time C1, and amplitude ranged from 61.36 to 61.42 %, 2.22 to 2.42 min, and 0.073 to 0.074, respectively. TC2 and TC5 were highest in the 2020/21 growing season, followed by the 2019/20 and 2020/21 growing seasons. TC3, TC4, and slope beta were higher in the 2019/20 growing season and 2020/21 growing seasons than in the 2021/22 growing seasons. In contrast, slope alfa was higher in the 2021/22 growing season compared to the first and second growing seasons. Slope gamma was higher in 2019/20 growing season than in the 2020/21 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 growing season and 2021/22 growing season compared to the 2019/20 and 2021/22 growing seasons by 1.26 and 1.68 min, respectively.

The results for rheological properties, water absorption (WA), dough development time (Time C1), amplitude, and stability investigated cultivars, and their mixtures are presented in the first stage (Mixolab application handbook, 2012). WA measures the amount of water a given flour can absorb. In this study, Butterfly showed a WA higher than other individual cultivars (Illusion, Lorien, and Vanessa). Butterfly and Lorien/Vanessa mixtures were higher than Illusion and Lorien/Vanessa mixtures (Table 4.3a).

Variant	WA (%)	Time C1 (min)	Amplitude	Stability (min)	γ
Season					
2019/20	61.42±0.29	2.22±0.15	0.08 ± 0.0029	5.38 ± 0.16^{b}	-0.106±0.0045 ^b
2020/21	61.36±0.50	2.25±0.17	0.07 ± 0.0029	6.64 ± 0.20^{a}	-0.091±0.0035 ^a
2021/22	61.40±0.32	2.42 ± 0.10	0.07 ± 0.0026	4.96 ± 0.16^{b}	-0.080 ± 0.0041^{a}
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	ns	ns	***	***
Sowing method					
Control	61.55±0.55	2.16±0.13	0.08 ± 0.003	5.19 ± 0.16^{b}	-0.091 ± 0.005
Mixed	61.25±0.27	2.31±0.12	0.07 ± 0.003	$5.74{\pm}0.22^{ab}$	-0.095 ± 0.004
Row-Row	61.38±0.23	2.43±0.17	0.07 ± 0.002	6.06 ± 0.22^{a}	-0.092 ± 0.003
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	ns	ns	**	ns
Combination					
Butterfly	66.49 ± 0.77^{a}	$2.15{\pm}0.27^{bcd}$	0.066 ± 0.004^{cde}	$5.77{\pm}0.34^{ab}$	-0.099 ± 0.01
Illusion	60.61±0.55°	1.62 ± 0.08^{d}	0.097 ± 0.002^{a}	$5.23{\pm}0.35^{b}$	-0.106 ± 0.01
Lorien	59.81±0.37°	$1.92{\pm}0.18^{cd}$	$0.090{\pm}0.006^{ab}$	4.66 ± 0.26^{b}	-0.091 ± 0.01
Vanessa	59.29±0.28°	2.95 ± 0.24^{abc}	$0.066{\pm}0.003^{\text{cde}}$	$5.09{\pm}0.24^{b}$	-0.069 ± 0.01
BuLoMi	62.64 ± 0.42^{b}	$2.14{\pm}0.19^{bcd}$	$0.071{\pm}0.005^{bcde}$	$6.06{\pm}0.50^{ab}$	-0.094 ± 0.01
BuVaMi	62.52±0.29 ^b	$3.05{\pm}0.27^{ab}$	$0.054{\pm}0.003^{e}$	5.20 ± 0.50^{b}	-0.085 ± 0.01
BuLoRo	62.58±0.22 ^b	$2.26{\pm}0.27^{bcd}$	$0.069 {\pm} 0.005^{cde}$	$5.74{\pm}0.24^{ab}$	-0.088 ± 0.00
BuVaRo	62.67 ± 0.28^{b}	3.51 ± 0.40^{a}	$0.060 {\pm} 0.003^{de}$	$6.27{\pm}0.40^{ab}$	-0.085 ± 0.01
IlluLoMi	59.91±0.18°	1.93 ± 0.10^{cd}	0.083 ± 0.004 abc	5.33 ± 0.29^{b}	-0.094 ± 0.01
IlluVaMi	59.93±0.31°	2.10 ± 0.22^{bcd}	$0.073 {\pm} 0.004^{bcde}$	$6.37{\pm}0.44^{ab}$	-0.106±0.01
IlluLoRo	60.04±0.16°	1.88±0.16 ^{cd}	$0.081 {\pm} 0.005^{abc}$	5.04 ± 0.42^{b}	-0.095 ± 0.01
IlluVaRo	60.22±0.13°	2.09 ± 0.16^{bcd}	0.077 ± 0.004^{bcd}	7.19±0.40 ^a	-0.098 ± 0.01
<i>p</i> -Value	***	***	***	***	ns

Table 4.3a: Rheological properties of dough by Mixolab tested of wheat under the effect of the season, sowing method, and wheat variety mixtures (combination).

Mean \pm standard error (SE). WA, water absorption; Time C1, time development of C1. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns, non-significant; **p* < 0.05; ***p* < 0.01; ****p* < 0.001.

The first stage of Mixolab analysis supplies information about the mixing properties related mainly to gluten quality and the behaviour of the flour protein complex, which is impacted by thermomechanical changes (Lacko-Bartosova et al., 2021; Tran, 2021). The dough development time (Time C1) is an essential index known as the dough development or the gluten development time. Longer Time C1 was observed in mixtures (3.51 min, BuVaMi; 3.05, BuVaRo) than in individual cultivars and other mixtures. Time C1 ranged from 1.62 minutes to 3.51 minutes.

Similarly, the stability plays an important role in the first stage. The stability value normally ranges from 4.96 to 11.42 minutes (Mixolab application handbook, 2012). Table 4.3a shows the stability assessed by Mixolab for winter wheat varieties and their mixtures in between optimal values. This index reflects the resistance of dough against intensive mixing. The growing season, sowing method, and combination significantly affected stability. Stability showed higher significance in a row–row (6.06 min) than in mixed (5.74 min) and the control (5.19 min). This indicates that row–row was better than the control for the resistance of dough against intensive mixing. In terms of amplitude, Illusion/Lorien and their mixtures were higher than Butterfly/Vanessa and their mixtures.

TC2 and slope α were evaluated in the second stage. This stage occurs when the temperature is about 52 - 57 °C. This phase informs about the weakening of proteins due to protein denaturation through the changes in their quaternary, tertiary, and secondary structures during mechanical processing and temperature (Schmiele et al., 2017). Table 4.3b shows that the growing season significantly affected TC2, but the sowing method and individual wheat cultivars and their mixtures did not significantly influence TC2, TC2 range between 0.35-0.40 Nm. The slope alfa implying the speed of the protein network attenuating varied from -0.091 to -0.070 and was a significant difference. (Lacko-Bartosova et al., 2019; Schmiele et al., 2017; Tran, 2021), who reported that strong wheat flour has TC2 value higher than 0.4 Nm. If this value ranges from 0.5 to 0.6 Nm, it refers to good quality protein, the higher ability resistance of gluten to heating, and stronger gluten network. According to this issue, in this study, the value of TC2 (≤ 4) was lower than the optimal value for baking quality. This could be explained by PC and WG were related to TC2 (a positive correlation was demonstrated between PC, WG and TC2). TC2 was low because low PC and WG were found in our case (Table 4.5).

The third stage is characterized by TC3 and slope beta parameters, which means the starch gelatinization depicted in this stage when the temperature rises. Starch granules absorb water, and amylose molecules leak out, causing viscosity to increase (Schmiele et al., 2017). Table 4.3b shows that the growing season and combination significantly affected TC3 and slope beta. Under growing season influence, the third season was lower than the first and second growing seasons for TC3 and slope beta. Under combination factor, TC3 and slope beta were highest in Vanessa shows alone (1.80 Nm) and lowest in Butterfly (1.38 Nm). These results were slightly lower than the previous study (Tran et al., 2020) because different cultivars were used. The mixtures of winter wheat varieties were better than for this parameter in some mixtures compared to individual wheat was sown, e.g., BuLoMi, BuLoRo, BuVaRo, IlluLoMi, and IlluLoRo. Some mixtures also improved the slope beta (e.g., BuLoMi, BuLoRo, and IlluLoRo). Regarding the slope beta parameter, an indicator for the starch gelatinization speed, Vanessa and their mixtures had higher values, meaning they had a faster gelatinization process.

The parameters TC4 and slope gamma were assessed in the fourth stage. This phase relates to the heat stability of the starch gel as the temperatures increase over 80 °C and the resistance of starch against the enzymatic hydrolysis due to the amylase agent. The results of the assessment of different cultivars and

their mixtures in Table indicate that the TC4 fluctuated from 0.70 to 1.20 Nm, and slope gamma was between -0.106 and -0.069. These results were similar to the findings of Tran (2021). The growing season significantly affected TC4 and slope gamma. The third season was lower than the first and second seasons for TC4. Slope gamma was lower in the first season than in the second and third seasons. The slope gamma displays the starch's enzymatic degradation speed and the starch gel's heating stability. Wheat and their mixtures significantly affected TC4 but did not influence slope gamma. Similar to TC3, TC4 was higher in Vanessa (1.2 Nm) and their mixtures, Butterfly was lower (0.70 Nm), followed by Lorien (0.96 Nm). The mixtures of wheat cultivars did not improve for the TC4 parameter (Table 4.3b).

Variant	TC2 (Nm)	TC3 (Nm)	TC4 (Nm)	TC5 (Nm)	α	ß
Season	- (· ·)		- (·)			P ⁻
2010/20	0 27 1 0 01 ab	1.67 ± 0.01^{a}	0.01 ± 0.02^{a}	1 57 1 0 0 2 ab	0.08 ± 0.001^{b}	0.51 ± 0.011^{a}
2019/20	0.37±0.01	1.07±0.01	0.91±0.02	1.37±0.03	-0.08±0.001	0.31±0.011
2020/21	0.38 ± 0.00^{a}	1.63 ± 0.03^{a}	0.94 ± 0.03^{a}	1.72 ± 0.05^{a}	$-0.08\pm0.002^{\circ}$	0.53 ± 0.018^{a}
2021/22	0.36 ± 0.01^{b}	1.48 ± 0.02^{b}	0.81 ± 0.03^{b}	1.45 ± 0.06^{b}	-0.07 ± 0.002^{a}	0.43 ± 0.013^{b}
<i>p</i> -Value	**	***	**	**	***	***
Sowing met	hod					
Control	0.37 ± 0.01	1.59 ± 0.03	0.92 ± 0.04	1.59 ± 0.08	-0.08 ± 0.002	0.49 ± 0.017
Mixed	0.36±0.01	1.58 ± 0.02	0.85 ± 0.03	1.53±0.05	-0.08 ± 0.001	0.50 ± 0.017
Row-Row	0.38±0.01	$1.60{\pm}0.02$	0.89 ± 0.02	1.62±0.03	-0.08 ± 0.002	0.49 ± 0.014
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Combinatio	n					
Butterfly	0.38 ± 0.01	$1.38{\pm}0.05^{d}$	$0.70 \pm 0.09^{\circ}$	1.13 ± 0.11^{d}	-0.08 ± 0.002^{ab}	$0.41 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$
Illusion	0.38 ± 0.01	$1.57{\pm}0.05^{\text{bc}}$	$0.81{\pm}0.07^{ab}$	$1.45{\pm}0.15^{\text{bcd}}$	-0.09±0.004°	0.44 ± 0.03^{bc}
Lorien	0.35 ± 0.00	1.63±0.03 ^{abc}	$0.96{\pm}0.02^{b}$	1.70 ± 0.09^{abc}	-0.08 ± 0.002^{abc}	$0.53{\pm}0.02^{abc}$
Vanessa	0.38 ± 0.01	1.8 ± 0.02^{a}	$1.20{\pm}0.02^{a}$	$2.08{\pm}0.05^{a}$	-0.07±0.001ª	$0.60{\pm}0.03^{a}$
BuLoMi	0.36±0.01	$1.50{\pm}0.05^{cd}$	$0.77{\pm}0.03^{ab}$	$1.35{\pm}0.05^{cd}$	-0.08±0.003 ^{abc}	0.44 ± 0.02^{bc}
BuVaMi	0.37 ± 0.01	1.63±0.04 ^{abc}	$0.92{\pm}0.00^{b}$	1.59 ± 0.07^{bc}	-0.07 ± 0.002^{a}	$0.55{\pm}0.03^{ab}$
BuLoRo	0.36±0.01	$1.50{\pm}0.03^{cd}$	$0.81{\pm}0.04^{ab}$	$1.47{\pm}0.06^{bcd}$	-0.08 ± 0.003^{ab}	0.45 ± 0.03^{bc}
BuVaRo	0.40 ± 0.01	1.61 ± 0.03^{bc}	$0.94{\pm}0.02^{b}$	1.67 ± 0.04^{bc}	-0.07±0.001ª	0.48 ± 0.03^{abc}
IlluLoMi	0.35 ± 0.01	1.57 ± 0.04^{bc}	$0.85{\pm}0.06^{ab}$	1.59±0.11bc	-0.09 ± 0.002^{bc}	$0.47{\pm}0.04^{abc}$
IlluVaMi	0.36±0.01	1.64 ± 0.04^{abc}	$0.86{\pm}0.06^{ab}$	1.57 ± 0.11^{bc}	-0.08±0.003 ^{abc}	$0.54{\pm}0.03^{abc}$
IlluLoRo	0.37 ± 0.01	1.59 ± 0.02^{bc}	$0.86{\pm}0.03^{ab}$	1.59 ± 0.07^{bc}	-0.09±0.003°	0.46 ± 0.02^{bc}
IlluVaRo	0.39±0.01	1.69±0.02 ^{ab}	$0.95\pm0.02^{\text{b}}$	1.76 ± 0.06^{ab}	-0.08 ± 0.004^{abc}	0.56 ± 0.03^{ab}
<i>p</i> -Value	ns	***	***	***	***	***

 Table 4.3b: Rheological properties of dough by Mixolab of winter wheat under the effect of the growing season, sowing method, and wheat variety mixtures (combination).

Mean \pm standard error (SE). TC2, torque C2; TC3, torque C3; TC4, torque C4; TC5, torque C5. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns, non-significant; **p* < 0.05; ***p* < 0.01; *** *p* < 0.001.

In the last stage, the fifth, dough was cooled to 58-60°C, and the parameters C5 were assessed (Schmiele et al., 2017). Similar to TC3 and TC4, TC5 was affected by growing season and combination. TC5 was lower in the third season (1.45 Nm), followed by the first (1.57 Nm) and second seasons (1.72 Nm). Vanessa presented the highest C5 values, probably because low grain quality (PC) resulted exhibited high retrogradation in the cooling phase and a higher degree of starch gelatinization in the heating phase. A higher TC5 value means a shorter life of products. To improve the anti-retrogradation effect on starch, additives could be added to longer-lasting products (e.g., SPH added to prevent staling in bakery products (Schmiele et al., 2017)). In this study, mixtures of wheat varieties improved TC5.

4.1.4	Correlation ana	lysis and	principal	component	analysis ((PCA)
			P			(

 Table 4.4: Correlation between grain yield, yield components and grain quality of winter wheat varieties and their mixture.

Variant	Yield	PC	WG	GI	FN	ZSV
Yield	-	-0.46**	ns	-0.53**	ns	ns
Plant height	0.78^{**}	ns	ns	-0.65**	ns	ns
Spike number	0.74^{**}	-0.35*	ns	ns	ns	-0.49**
TKW	0.55**	ns	ns	-0.58**	ns	ns
Hectoliter weight	0.71**	ns	ns	-0.62**	ns	ns

TKW, thousand kernel weight; PC, protein content; WG, wet gluten; GI, gluten index; FN, falling number; ZSV, Zeleny sedimentation value. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

Results of correlation analysis and PCA provided an overview of multidimensional experimental data, which was then investigated in more detail using mixed model analysis. The relationships between wheat grain yield and yield components have been researched in many works (Jaenisch et al., 2022). Studies on correlation analysis and principal component analysis between wheat grain yield and yield components generally show highly varying results, which can be attributed to varying factors, e.g., experimental and environmental conditions (Koppensteiner et al., 2022). However, almost all previous studies indicated a positive correlation between grain yield and yield components (Hoang et al., 2022; Jaenisch et al., 2022; Kong et al., 2023; Koppensteiner et al., 2022; Mohammadi et al., 2012; Protić et al., 2009). Jaenisch et al. (2022) reported that kernel m⁻² had greater importance in increasing grain yield than kernel weight. A positive relationship of kernels m^{-2} explained the variation in grain yield, while no relationship between kernel weight and yield occurred. Averaged across cultivars, increased grain yield with increases in kernels m⁻². A positive correlation (r = 0.47**) between grain yield and the number of plants m⁻² and a strong correlation between grain yield and the number of spikes m^{-2} were established (r = 0.55**) reported by Protic et al. (2009). Similarly, correlation analyses investigated the relationships between grain yield and other important yield components in bread wheat genotypes under supplemental irrigation and dryland conditions

(Mohammadi et al., 2012). Similar to previous studies, our study found a positive correlation between yield and yield components (Table 4.4). Table 4.4 showed a high positive correlation between PH ($r = 0.78^{**}$), Spike ($r = 0.74^{**}$), and a mean positive correlation between TKW ($r = 0.55^{**}$) and yield, which indicated that the yield components significantly affected the grain yield, greater plant height, and spike number, and TKW increased the grain yield. Kong et al. (2023) confirmed that grain number per spike had no significant correlation with grain yield, but grain yield showed a significant positive correlation with TKW and spike number.

Wheat grain proteins have particular chemical and physical properties, making it a dominant cereal. Raising wheat grain yield and protein is an essential objective in wheat production. These two traits have been challenging to improve simultaneously due to the negative relationship observed in the current study (Twizerimana et al., 2020). Mitura et al. (2023) reported a low yield but a high content of PC and WG, regardless of the different wheat cultivars grown in different farming systems. In this study, grain yield was negatively correlated with baking quality parameters. The results are presented in Table 4.4. A high positive correlation exists between grain yield and HW ($r = 0.71^{**}$). A mean negative correlation was found between yield, PC ($r = -0.46^{**}$), and GI ($r = -0.53^{**}$). This study had no significant correlation between grain yield and WG, FN, and ZSV.

Variant	Yield (t ha ⁻¹)	PC (%)	WG (%)	GI	FN (s)	ZSV (mL)
Water absorption	ns	0.38^{*}	ns	ns	ns	0.57^{**}
Time of C1	ns	ns	ns	ns	0.46**	ns
Torque C2	ns	ns	ns	0.44**	0.55^{**}	ns
Torque C3	ns	ns	-0.49**	ns	0.33*	-0.67**
Torque C4	ns	ns	-0.58**	0.43**	0.55^{**}	-0.53**
Torque C5	ns	ns	-0.56**	0.48^{**}	0.41^{*}	-0.52**
Alfa	0.33*	-0.36*	ns	ns	0.38*	-0.19
Beta	ns	ns	-0.43**	0.35^{*}	0.33*	-0.42*
Gamma	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Amplitude	ns	ns	ns	ns	-0.44**	ns
Stability	-0.54**	0.40^{*}	ns	0.49^{**}	ns	ns

Table 4.5: Correlation coefficients between grain yield and quality indicators of winter wheat under winter wheat varieties and their mixtures.

PC, protein content; WG, wet gluten; GI, gluten index; FN, falling number; ZSV, Zeleny sedimentation value. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

Table 4.5 shows the correlation between grain yield and Mixolab parameters of wheat. TC2 was related to protein quality, while TC5, TC4 and TC3 were related to starch characteristics. Flours with high gluten or glutenin showed higher TC2. This was expected since ZSV and GI have been related to gluten

and glutenin content (Singh et al., 2019). In this study, PC was positively correlated with stability and WA and negatively correlated with slope alfa. At the same time, WG was negatively correlated with TC3, TC4, TC5, and slope beta. On the contrary, GI had a mean positive correlation with TC2, TC4, TC5, beta, and stability (Table 4.5 and Fig. 4.4). FN had a positive correlation with all Mixolab parameters (except WA, slope gamma and stability), but it had a negative correlation with amplitude (r = -0.44*). This is similar to the findings of Leszek et. al (2016), FN was highly correlated with TC3 (r = 0.73^{**}), amylolytic activity (TC4, r = 0.94^{**}), retrogradation (TC5, r = 0.94^{**}) and pasting speed (slope beta, r = 0.55^{**}). ZSV had a positive correlation with WA and a negative correlation with TC3, TC4, TC5, slope alfa, and slope beta because ZSV had been related to the gluten protein. Table 4.5 shows that grain yield was negatively correlated with stability (r = -0.54^{**}). This was expected because of the high grain yield and low grain quality, as discussed before in this study.

4.2 Agronomic parameters and grain quality of wheat under effects of winter wheat and legume mixtures

4.2.1 Plant height, yield components and grain yield

Growing season and wheat cultivars significantly affected grain yield and yield components (Table 4.6). Similar to the wheat variety mixtures experiment, the trend of season performance was as follows: 2019/20 > 2021/22 > 2020/21. This is the same because two experiments were conducted at the same time and location. The grain yield, TKW, PH, and spike number were lower in the 2020/21 growth season than other growth seasons caused by the effect of weather conditions. The weather conditions significantly affected grain yield and yield components. In this study, the rainfalls were relatively higher than in the first and third cropping seasons (Section 3.1). This high rainfall was the major factor related to the erosion of the topsoil, leaching nutrients, and affecting the germination of seeds, and a lower seed germination rate was recorded in the second season. PH, Spike, TKW, and grain yield were highest in 2019/20 at 96.44 cm, 370.76 spike number m⁻², 52.49 g, and 6.01 t ha⁻¹, followed by 2021/22 growing season at 88.02 cm, 327.35 spike per m², 44.39 g, and 4.89 t ha⁻¹, respectively. PH, Spike, and TKW were lowest in 2020/21 at 66.69 cm, 209.35 spike number m⁻², 43.95 g, and the grain yield was 2.03 t ha⁻¹, lower than two times with the 2021/22 growing season and three times compared to the 2019/20 growing season (Table 4.6).

The sowing method did not significantly affect grain yield and yield components, the grain yield ranged from 4.15 to 4.58 t ha⁻¹ (Table 4.6). Wheat and different legume species mixtures significantly affected wheat grain yield. Wheat and legume (sown in the springtime) mixtures had lower grain yield than wheat control (sown alone) and wheat and legume (sown in the fall) mixtures (Table 4.6). In detail, wheat + spring pea/red clover (sown in the springtime, 3.9 t ha⁻¹) mixtures were lower wheat control (Butterfly and Lorien sown alone) and wheat + Faba bean/spring pea mixtures (sown in the fall, 4.5 t

ha⁻¹). The grain yield in wheat + spring pea/red clover sown in the springtime (Wheat+Sps/Wheat+Re) were lower by 15 % and 13 % than wheat control (control), and wheat + legume crops were sown in the fall (Wheat+Fa, In, Sp, and Wi), respectively (Table 4.6).

production and qua	my parameters	of whiter wheat			
Variant	Plant height	Spike number	TKW (g)	Yield (t ha ⁻¹)	HW (kg hL ⁻¹)
Season (A)					
2019/20	96.44 ± 0.48^{a}	370.76 ± 7.87^{a}	52.49±0.35 ^a	6.01 ± 0.10^{a}	73.24±0.31ª
2020/21	69.69±0.89°	209.35±7.24°	43.95±0.35 ^b	$2.03 \pm 0.08^{\circ}$	66.41 ± 0.54^{b}
2021/22	88.02 ± 0.53^{b}	327.35 ± 5.98^{b}	44.39 ± 0.19^{b}	4.89 ± 0.10^{b}	72.48 ± 0.73^{a}
Sowing method (B)					
Control	84.56±3.10	308.16±16.83	47.25±1.10	4.58 ± 0.42	70.89±1.06
Mixed	84.37±1.40	302.25±11.09	46.78±0.47	4.37±0.20	70.76±0.51
Row-row	85.12±1.02	300.83±7.35	47.01±0.17	4.15±0.17	70.61±0.66
Wheat cultivar (C)					
Butterfly	82.09 ± 1.14^{b}	294.56±9.05 ^b	46.27 ± 0.28^{b}	4.17±0.16	72.92±0.45ª
Lorien	$87.34{\pm}1.08^{a}$	310.41 ± 7.62^{a}	47.62 ± 0.54^{a}	4.44 ± 0.17	68.50 ± 0.53^{b}
Legume mixtures (l	D)				
Control	84.56±2.16	308.16±11.73	47.25±0.77	4.58 ± 0.30^{a}	70.89 ± 0.74
Wheat+Fa	86.00±1.96	301.74±14.59	47.22±0.78	4.52 ± 0.32^{a}	71.09±0.80
Wheat+In	85.20±2.09	307.53±17.21	46.69±0.89	4.40 ± 0.28^{ab}	70.88 ± 0.84
Wheat+Sp	85.03±2.09	315.27±15.88	47.01±0.90	4.48 ± 0.36^{a}	71.72±0.84
Wheat+Wi	84.87±2.16	302.51±17.40	46.62±0.77	$4.34{\pm}0.28^{ab}$	69.48±1.67
Wheat+Sps	83.59±2.19	290.54±15.57	47.75±0.83	3.96 ± 0.34^{ab}	69.99±0.88
Wheat+Re	83.78±2.32	291.65±17.42	46.09±0.71	3.87 ± 0.34^{b}	70.94±0.81
ANOVA					
Season	***	***	***	***	***
Sowing method	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Wheat cultivar	**	ns	*	ns	***
Legume mixtures	ns	ns	ns	*	ns

Table 4.6: Effect of the season, sowing method, wheat cultivar, and leguminous species on production and quality parameters of winter wheat.

Mean ± standard error (SE). Wheat, winter wheat; Fa, faba bean; In, incarnate clover; Sp, spring pea; Wi, winter pea; Sps, spring pea was sown in springtime; Re, red clover; TKW, thousand kernel weight; HW, hectoliter weight. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; and ***p < 0.001.

4.2.2 Grain quality

Growing season and wheat cultivars significantly affected HW. Similar to wheat variety mixtures, in this experiment, HW was lower in the 2020/21 growing season than in the 2019/20 and 2021/22 growing seasons (Table 4.6). In this study, HW was affected by growing season and cultivar but was not affected by the sowing method and wheat and legume mixtures. Generally, HW was low (about 70 kg hL⁻¹) and well below the threshold requirement of 76 kg hL⁻¹ for top-quality milling wheat (Bilsborrow et al., 2013; Manley et al., 2009).

Different wheat cultivars significantly affected baking quality. Butterfly cultivar performed better in PC, WG, GI, FN, and ZSV than Lorien. This is similar to studies of Konvalina et. al (2009), Tran et. al (2020), and Tran (2021), whose reported cultivars affected grain yield and quality. In this study, PC, WG, GI, FN, and ZSV in Butterfly were higher than by 0.6 %, 1.51 %, 6.09, 15,3 s, and 10.4 mL than Lorien, respectively (Table 4.7).

PC in wheat grain was significantly influenced by the growing season and cultivar (Table 4.7). The grain with the highest PC significantly was obtained in 2020/21 (10.18 %). The significantly highest PC was characteristic of the grain of the Butterfly (10.05 %), in which the content of this component was higher by 0.6 % than in the grain of Lorien. In this site, grain yield did not change (Table 4.7), and PC was unaffected by removing (row-row) and keeping legume (mixed) crops compared to wheat sown alone (sowing method, Table 4.7).

PC was significantly affected in winter wheat and legume mixtures; WG, GI, FN, and ZSV were unaffected in winter wheat and legume mixtures (Table 4.7). Our results in Table 4.7 are consistent with these findings and showed that the lowest PC in wheat grain was found in control pure sown wheat and was significantly different from the intercropped wheat.

Wheat and legume mixtures significantly increased PC by 4 % compared to the sole wheat (Table 4.7). The highest PC in Wheat + Spring pea sown in springtime (Wheat+Sps, 10.06 %), followed by Wheat + red clover (Wheat+Re, 9.86 %). Among the legume species and wheat mixtures, PC was not statistically significantly affected, but there was a slightly lower PC value for Wheat + legume species sown in the fall mixtures compared to wheat + legume sown in the springtime.

WG and GI were significantly influenced by the growing season and cultivar (Table 4.7). Wheat grain from the 2020/21 harvests had significantly higher GI values (86) than grain harvested in 2019/20 (73.59) and 2021/22 growing seasons (69.5) (Table 4.7). A significant effect of weather conditions on GI values has also been indicated (Ceseviciene et al., 2009; Mazzoncini et al., 2015; Sulek and Cacak-Pietrzak, 2018).

Significant cultivar variation was observed in WG and GI (Table 4.7). The significantly higher WG was characteristic of the wheat grain of the Butterfly cultivar (18.76 %) than Lorien (17.25 %). The higher significant GI value was characteristic of the wheat grain of the Butterfly cultivar (79.41) than Lorien cultivar (73.32). WG ranged from 17.39 to 18.96 % and was not significantly differentiated under the effect of wheat and legume species mixtures (Table 4.7).

Significantly, the lowest amylolytic enzyme activity (FN 241 s) was characteristic of the grain harvested in 2020/21 due to the lower amount of rainfall during the maturation and harvesting of wheat from the field compared to the multi-year average (Section 3.1). In the other two years of the study, amylolytic enzyme activity was higher than in 2020/21 (FN ranging from 251-269 s). Significantly higher FN values were obtained for the grain of Butterfly (261 s) than Lorien (246 s) (Table 4.7). The influence of the cultivar factor on FN values has also been indicated (Mitura et al., 2023; Sulek and Cacak-Pietrzak, 2018; Tran, 2021). FN was not affected by wheat and legume species mixtures (Table 4.7).

Variant	PC (%)	WG (%)	GI	FN (s)	ZSV (mL)
Season (A)					
2019/20	9.78 ± 0.05^{b}	18.07 ± 0.16	73.59±1.23 ^b	269.39±3.92ª	24.44±0.53°
2020/21	10.18 ± 0.08^{a}	18.25±0.34	$86.01{\pm}1.07^{a}$	241.18±2.30°	26.45 ± 0.44^{b}
2021/22	9.29±0.05°	17.7±0.19	69.5±1.07°	251.12 ± 2.85^{b}	28.47 ± 0.90^{a}
Sowing method (B	6)				
Control	9.41±0.09	17.39 ± 0.42	78.43 ± 2.62	249.00 ± 7.20	25.58±1.52
Mixing	9.83±0.06	18.34±0.21	74.70±1.42	259.14±2.94	26.48±0.59
Row-row	9.79 ± 0.07	17.87 ± 0.23	77.34±1.19	250.29 ± 2.92	26.72±0.60
Wheat cultivar (C)				
Butterfly	10.05 ± 0.05^{a}	18.76 ± 0.19^{a}	79.41 ± 1.00^{a}	261.55±3.00 ^a	31.65±0.38 ^a
Lorien	9.45 ± 0.06^{b}	17.25 ± 0.18^{b}	73.32±1.15 ^b	246.25 ± 2.24^{b}	21.25 ± 0.19^{b}
Legume mixtures	(D)				
Control	9.41±0.06 ^c	17.39±0.30	78.43±1.83	249.00±5.01	25.58±1.06
Wheat+Fa	9.77 ± 0.11^{abc}	18.25 ± 0.34	73.58 ± 2.25	256.31±4.70	26.55±1.10
Wheat+In	9.62 ± 0.10^{bc}	17.45±0.36	79.53±1.82	250.03 ± 5.22	26.44±1.08
Wheat+Sp	9.71±0.13 ^{abc}	17.99±0.33	77.95 ± 2.05	255.44 ± 5.34	26.50±1.10
Wheat+Wi	9.82 ± 0.11^{abc}	18.96 ± 0.44	72.51±2.37	261.14±5.35	26.63±1.03
Wheat+Sps	10.06 ± 0.13^{a}	17.83±0.39	74.91±2.12	250.42 ± 5.05	26.43±0.97
Wheat+Re	$9.86{\pm}0.09^{ab}$	18.16±0.38	77.65±1.92	254.94±5.13	27.04 ± 0.97
ANOVA					
Season	***	ns	***	***	***
Sowing method	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Wheat cultivar	***	***	***	***	***
Legume mixtures	**	ns	ns	ns	ns

Table 4.7: Effect of the season, sowing method, wheat cultivar, and leguminous species on quality parameters of winter wheat.

Mean ± standard error (SE). PC, Protein content; WG, wet gluten; GI, gluten index; FN, Falling number; ZSV, Zeleny sedimentation value; Wheat, winter wheat; Fa, faba bean; In, incarnate clover; Sp, spring pea; Wi, winter pea; Sps, spring pea was sown in springtime; Re, red clover. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-Value < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; and ***p < 0.001.

Highly significant differences were noticed with respect to ZSV in harvested years and wheat cultivars. ZSV varied from 21.25 to 31.65 mL. Higher ZSV was observed in Butterfly (31.47 mL) than in Lorien (21.25 mL). Higher ZSV was the third growing season (28.47 mL), followed by the second (26.45 mL) and first growing season (24.44 mL) (Table 4.7). ZSV was not significantly affected by the sowing method and the wheat and legume species mixtures in this study (Table 4.7). In terms of wheat and legume mixtures, in accordance with the conclusions of Gooding et al. (2007) and Dvořák et al. (2022), our results showed that wheat mixed with legumes reached higher ZSV; however, it did not significantly statistically differ from wheat sown alone from our site.

4.2.3 Rheological of dough evaluated by Mixolab

Variant	XX A (0/)	Time C1	Commo	Amplitudo	Stability
variant	WA (%)	(min)	Gamma	Ampiltude	Stability
Season (A)					
2019/20	$62.35 \pm 0.28^{\circ}$	$2.55{\pm}0.09^{a}$	-0.094 ± 0.00^{b}	0.073 ± 0.00	5.41 ± 0.13^{b}
2020/21	64.75 ± 0.47^{a}	$1.86 \pm 0.07^{\circ}$	-0.086 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.075 ± 0.00	6.15±0.12 ^a
2021/22	$63.15{\pm}0.40^{b}$	$2.25{\pm}0.06^{\text{b}}$	-0.084 ± 0.00^{a}	0.076 ± 0.00	4.93±0.11°
Sowing method (B)					
Control	63.15±0.91	2.036 ± 0.16	-0.095 ± 0.01	0.078 ± 0.01	5.211±0.25
Mixing	63.40±0.36	2.239 ± 0.07	-0.085 ± 0.00	0.074 ± 0.00	5.672±0.13
Row-row	63.53±0.35	2.258 ± 0.08	-0.088 ± 0.00	0.074 ± 0.00	5.414±0.11
Wheat cultivar (C)					
Butterfly	66.69±0.19 ^a	$2.37{\pm}0.08^{a}$	-0.084 ± 0.00^{a}	0.063 ± 0.00^{b}	5.77 ± 0.10^{a}
Lorien	$60.15{\pm}0.10^{b}$	$2.07{\pm}0.04^{\rm b}$	-0.091 ± 0.00^{b}	0.087 ± 0.00^{a}	5.22±0.11 ^b
Legume mixtures (D))				
Control	63.15±0.63	$2.04{\pm}0.11$	-0.095 ± 0.01^{b}	0.078 ± 0.0	5.21±0.17
Wheat+Fa	63.64 ± 0.66	2.31 ± 0.14	-0.084 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.071 ± 0.00	5.26±0.19
Wheat+In	63.55 ± 0.66	2.04 ± 0.12	-0.088 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.075 ± 0.00	5.60 ± 0.24
Wheat+Sp	63.51±0.64	2.30 ± 0.13	-0.087 ± 0.01^{ab}	0.075 ± 0.00	5.51±0.20
Wheat+Wi	63.44 ± 0.63	2.28 ± 0.13	-0.078 ± 0.00^{a}	0.077 ± 0.00	5.60 ± 0.20
Wheat+Sps	63.26 ± 0.58	2.14 ± 0.12	-0.093 ± 0.00^{b}	0.079 ± 0.00	5.52 ± 0.20
Wheat+Re	63.39 ± 0.54	2.41 ± 0.12	-0.090 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.068 ± 0.00	5.77±0.21
ANOVA					
Season	***	***	*	ns	***
Sowing method	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Wheat cultivar	***	**	**	***	**
Legume mixtures	ns	ns	*	ns	ns

Table 4.8a: Effect of the season, sowing method, wheat cultivar, and leguminous species on rheological parameters evaluated by the Mixolab.

Mean \pm standard error (SE). Wheat, winter wheat; Fa, faba bean; In, incarnate clover; Sp, spring pea; Wi, winter pea; Sps, spring pea was sown in springtime; Re, red clover; WA, water absorption. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-*Value* < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; and ***p < 0.001.

Season and cultivar were significantly affected rheological parameters (Table 4.8a and 4.8b). WA ranged from 62.35 to 64.75 %, and the highest value was found in the 2020/21 growing season, followed by the 2021/22 and 2019/20 growing seasons. On the contrary, Time C1 was highest in the 2019/20 growing season (2.55 min) and the lowest (1.86 min) in the 2020/21 growing season. The stability indicated the highest in the 2020/21 growing season (6.15 min), then the 2019/20 growing season (5.41 min), and lowest in the 2021/22 growing season (4.93 min).

		v				
Variant	TC2 (Nm)	TC3 (Nm)	TC4 (Nm)	TC5 (Nm)	Alfa	Beta
Season (A)						
2019/20	$0.377{\pm}0.01^{a}$	$1.58{\pm}0.01^{a}$	$0.92{\pm}0.01^{a}$	$1.59{\pm}0.02^{a}$	-0.079 ± 0.0^{b}	$0.49{\pm}0.01^{a}$
2020/21	$0.352{\pm}0.00^{b}$	1.43 ± 0.02^{b}	$0.71 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	1.31±0.05°	$-0.084 \pm 0.0^{\circ}$	0.44 ± 0.01^{b}
2021/22	$0.358 {\pm} 0.00^{b}$	1.44 ± 0.02^{b}	$0.82{\pm}0.03^{b}$	1.50 ± 0.06^{b}	-0.077 ± 0.0^{a}	0.43 ± 0.01^{b}
Sowing method (B))					
Control	0.364 ± 0.01	1.50 ± 0.05	0.83 ± 0.05	1.42 ± 0.10	-0.079 ± 0.00	0.47 ± 0.02
Mixing	0.364 ± 0.00	$1.49{\pm}0.02$	0.83 ± 0.02	1.50 ± 0.04	-0.080 ± 0.00	0.45 ± 0.01
Row-Row	0.360 ± 0.00	1.48 ± 0.01	0.80 ± 0.02	1.45 ± 0.04	-0.080 ± 0.00	0.45 ± 0.01
Wheat cultivar (C)						
Butterfly	0.372 ± 0.00^{a}	1.37 ± 0.01^{b}	$0.66 {\pm} 0.02^{b}$	1.15 ± 0.03^{b}	-0.079 ± 0.0^{a}	0.40 ± 0.01^{b}
Lorien	$0.353 {\pm} 0.00^{b}$	$1.60{\pm}0.01^{a}$	$0.97{\pm}0.01^{a}$	1.78 ± 0.03^{a}	-0.082 ± 0.0^{b}	$0.50{\pm}0.01^{a}$
Legume mixtures (D)					
Control	0.364 ± 0.01	1.50 ± 0.03	0.83 ± 0.04	1.42 ± 0.07	-0.079 ± 0.0	0.47 ± 0.01
Wheat+Fa	0.364 ± 0.01	1.49 ± 0.03	0.83 ± 0.04	1.49 ± 0.08	-0.08 ± 0.0	0.46 ± 0.02
Wheat +In	0.361 ± 0.01	1.50 ± 0.03	0.82 ± 0.04	1.47 ± 0.08	-0.08 ± 0.0	0.45 ± 0.01
Wheat+Sp	0.366 ± 0.01	1.47 ± 0.03	0.82 ± 0.04	1.47 ± 0.08	-0.08 ± 0.0	0.44 ± 0.02
Wheat+Wi	0.366 ± 0.01	1.49 ± 0.03	0.83 ± 0.04	1.50 ± 0.07	-0.08 ± 0.0	0.44 ± 0.01
Wheat+Sps	0.354 ± 0.01	1.47 ± 0.02	0.80 ± 0.04	1.45 ± 0.07	-0.08 ± 0.0	0.44 ± 0.01
Wheat+Re	0.361 ± 0.01	1.49 ± 0.02	0.80 ± 0.04	1.47 ± 0.07	-0.079 ± 0.0	0.47 ± 0.01
ANOVA						
Season	***	***	***	***	***	***
Sowing method	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Wheat cultivar	***	***	***	***	**	***
Legume mixtures	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns

Table 4.8b: Effect of the season, sowing method, wheat cultivar, and leguminous species on rheological parameters evaluated by the Mixolab.

Mean \pm standard error (SE). Wheat, winter wheat; Fa, faba bean; In, incarnate clover; Sp, spring pea; Wi, winter pea; Sps, spring pea was sown in springtime; Re, red clover; TC2, torque 2; TC3, torque 3; TC4, torque 4; TC5, torque 5. Different letters within the column show a statistical difference at *p*-*Value* < 0.05, Tukey HSD test. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; and ***p < 0.001.

The slope alfa values showed that in the first season (-0.08) and the third growing season (-0.077) were similar and higher than in the second growing season (-0.084). Similar results were obtained for TC2, TC3, TC4, TC5, and beta, which were higher in the 2019/20 growing season than those in the 2020/21 and 2021/22 growing seasons. Also, the lowest slope gamma is indicated in the 2019/20 growing season (-0.095) compared to the 2020/21 (-0.082) and 2021/22 growing seasons (-0.084) (Table 4.8a).

The difference in wheat cultivar significantly affected the rheological properties of dough. The higher number was indicated in Butterfly on WA, Time C1, alfa, stability, and TC2 at 7.02 %, 0.25 min, 0.004, 0.65 min, and 0.018 Nm than in Lorien, respectively. TC3, TC4, TC5, and slope beta in Butterfly were 0.255 Nm, 0.33 Nm, 0.687 Nm, and 0.11 lower than Lorien (Table 4.8b).

There were no significant differences in the sowing method and wheat and legume species mixtures on the rheological properties evaluated by Mixolab (Tables 4.8a and 4.8b). In the combination of individual cultivars, there were no significant differences in rheological parameters evaluated by Mixolab for Butterfly and Lorien cultivars intercropped with legume in different sowing methods and sowing times (except Stab, TC5, and beta for Lorien cultivar).

4.2.4 Correlation analysis and principal component analysis

Table 4.9 shows the correlation between grain yield, grain quality and Mixolab parameters of wheat and legume species mixtures.

Table 4.9: Correlations are significant at p < 0.05 between wheat yield, baking quality, and rheological parameters of dough evaluated by Mixolab under the effect of winter wheat and legume mixtures.

Variant	Yield	PH	Spike	TKW	HW	PC	WG	GI	FN	ZSV
Yield	1.00	0.61**	0.78^{**}	0.39*	ns	-0.61**	ns	ns	ns	ns
WA	ns	-0.82**	-0.40^{*}	-0.50**	0.85^{**}	0.81^{**}	0.68^{**}	0.51**	0.65^{**}	0.99^{**}
Time C1	ns	-0.40^{*}	ns	ns	0.47^{*}	0.51**	0.47^*	ns	0.46^{*}	0.61**
TC2	ns	-0.56**	ns	-0.68**	0.61**	0.45^{*}	0.46^{*}	0.40^{*}	0.78^{**}	0.64**
TC3	ns	0.79^{**}	ns	0.43*	-0.82**	-0.84**	-0.67**	-0.50**	-0.60**	-0.98**
TC4	0.41^{*}	0.81**	0.40^{*}	0.42^{*}	-0.83**	-0.85**	-0.66**	-0.51**	-0.55**	-0.98**
TC5	ns	0.81^{**}	ns	0.44^{*}	-0.84**	-0.83**	-0.66**	-0.51**	-0.57**	-0.98**
Alfa	-0.57**	-0.71**	-0.55**	-0.47^{*}	0.43*	0.57^{**}	0.45^{*}	ns	ns	0.58^{**}
Beta	ns	0.69**	ns	ns	-0.71**	-0.80**	-0.64**	-0.45*	-0.56^{*}	-0.92*
Gamma	ns	ns	ns	-0.42*	ns	ns	0.41^{*}	ns	0.71^{**}	0.45^{*}
Amplitude	ns	0.70^{**}	ns	0.49^{*}	-0.79**	-0.70**	-0.62**	-0.51**	-0.62**	-0.92**
Stability	ns	-0.49*	ns	-0.40^{*}	0.57**	0.54**	0.48^*	ns	0.59**	0.54**

PH, plant height; Spike, spikes number m⁻²; TKW, thousand kernel weight; PC, protein content; WG, wet gluten; GI, gluten index; FN, falling number, ZSV, Zeleny sedimentation value; WA, water absorption; TC2, torque 2; TC3, torque 3; TC4, torque 4; TC5, torque 5; α , slope alfa: attenuating rate of protein in warming; β , slope beta: starch gelatinization rate; γ , slope gamma: enzymatic degradation rate. ns (non-significant); *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

The results were similar to the experiment of wheat variety mixtures; grain yield had a positive correlation with yield components but a negative correlation with grain quality. This is also reported in the previous studies by Dhaka et al. (2012), Hoang et al. (2023), and Tran (2021). This was expected because of the high grain yield and low grain quality, as discussed before in this study. Table 4.9 shows that WA, Time C1, and TC2 positively correlated with PC, WG, GI, FN, and ZSV while negatively correlated with TC3, TC4, TC5, and slope beta. Slope gamma and alfa had a positive correlation with grain quality. TC2 was also considered as the start of pasting of dough. Flours with high gluten or glutenin showed higher TC2. TC2 was positively correlated to ZSV and GI. This was expected since

ZSV and GI have been related to gluten and glutenin content (Singh et al., 2019). The study correlation between grain quality and rheological properties was also indicated in the previous investigation (Hoang et al., 2023; Lacko-Bartosova et al., 2019; Peña et al., 2005; Singh et al., 2019; Tran, 2021).

5. Conclusion

Finding strategies to deal with limited nutrient (nitrogen) sources in sustainable farming practices has been difficult since they are limiting factors for grain yield and quality, especially in organic farming. The key to fixing this issue is to draw attention to suitable farming systems, such as intercropping systems for wheat/legume mixtures. This research study was carried out over three years to evaluate wheat/legume mixtures' effect on wheat yield and grain quality. In general, the results from two experiments showed that:

In wheat varieties mixtures experiment, the results show that the grain yield significantly differed among the growing seasons. In this study, winter wheat varieties mixtures did guarantee stable grain production. The positive effect of growing a higher grain yield-lower quality variety and a less good-higher quality variety was demonstrated when a certain averaging occurred. The yield stabilized but was lower, while the bakery quality improved. The grain quality increased in a few variants, such as Butterfly+Vanessa and Illusion+Vanessa, increased the protein content to 10.6 % and 8.5 %, and was higher than the Vanessa variety sown alone. It increased baking quality and rheological properties measured by Mixolab in a few mixtures, such as Butterfly, and improved rheological properties in its mixtures compared to Lorien and Vanessa grown alone. The Illusion variety and its component mixtures did not increase the rheological properties of the mixtures. To achieve comprehensive efficiency in mixture cultivation, it is necessary to consider different wheat varieties, input materials, their interaction, and the overall benefits of this approach in future studies. For example, using more than two winter wheat varieties mixtures instead of two-way was used in this study.

In wheat and legume species mixtures, the results show that the intercropping of winter wheat and legume caused no wheat grain yield variation or rheological properties of dough tested by Mixolab but an increased wheat protein content. This study is an opening for further research on the effect of changing leguminous species on baking quality and nutrient content in many wheat varieties. Butterfly shows greater grain quality but lower grain yield than Lorien, so a study blending Butterfly with Lorien and legume mixtures could be an option in future research to improve simultaneous grain yield and grain quality. Legumes (red clover and spring pea) sown in the springtime had slightly higher PC in wheat grain but lower wheat grain yield than wheat mixed with other legume species sown in the fall. Growing season and genotype (cultivars/varieties) significantly affected grain yield, yield components, baking quality, and rheological properties tested by Mixolab. The grain yield improves if the growth and development of wheat are ensured. Plant height (PH), the spike number m⁻² (spike number), and thousand kernel weight (TKW) positively affect grain yield. Higher grain yield due to higher PH, spike

number, and TKW. Grain yield had a positive correlation with yield components but a negative correlation with baking quality and rheological properties, as tested by Mixolab. Protein content (PC) and wet gluten (WG) had a positive correlation with water absorption (WA) and TC2 and a negative correlation with TC3, TC4, and TC5. This confirms that grain yield and grain quality are the main characteristics of wheat, but it is challenging to contribute them together in one wheat cultivar.

The data on plant and soil nutrition information were limited in this study, so it needs to be further investigated in future studies to more comprehensively evaluate the effects of mixtures, especially between wheat and legumes on wheat yield and quality. From there, it is useful for farmers and policymakers to make optimal decisions that promote sustainable agriculture. Based on the results, this can be implemented into the cropping system related to organic farming on arable land in South Bohemia, Czech Republic.

6. References

- Alemu, A., El Baouchi, A., El Hanafi, S., Kehel, Z., Eddakhir, K., Tadesse, W., 2021. Genetic analysis of grain protein content and dough quality traits in elite spring bread wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) lines through association study. Journal of Cereal Science 100, 103214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcs.2021.103214
- Alonso-Ayuso, M., Gabriel, J.L., Quemada, M., 2014. The kill date as a management tool for cover cropping success. PLoS One 9, e109587. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0109587
- Amossé, C., Jeuffroy, M.-H., Mary, B., David, C., 2014. Contribution of relay intercropping with legume cover crops on nitrogen dynamics in organic grain systems. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems 98, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-013-9591-8
- Bedoussac, L., Journet, E.-P., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., Naudin, C., Corre-Hellou, G., Jensen, E.S., Prieur, L., Justes, E., 2015. Ecological principles underlying the increase of productivity achieved by cereal-grain legume intercrops in organic farming. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 35, 911–935. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-014-0277-7
- Bedoussac, L., Justes, E., 2010. Dynamic analysis of competition and complementarity for light and N use to understand the yield and the protein content of a durum wheat–winter pea intercrop. Plant and Soil 330, 37–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-010-0303-8
- Bergkvist, G., 2003. Effect of white clover and nitrogen availability on the grain yield of winter wheat in a three-season intercropping system. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica Section B-soil and Plant Science - ACTA AGR SCAND SECT B-SOIL PL 53, 97–109. https://doi.org/10.1080/09064710310011953
- Bilsborrow, P., Cooper, J., Tétard-Jones, C., Średnicka-Tober, D., Barański, M., Eyre, M., Schmidt, C., Shotton, P., Volakakis, N., Cakmak, I., Ozturk, L., Leifert, C., Wilcockson, S., 2013. The effect of organic and conventional management on the yield and quality of wheat grown in a long-term field trial. European Journal of Agronomy 51, 71–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2013.06.003
- Borg, J., Kiær, L.P., Lecarpentier, C., Goldringer, I., Gauffreteau, A., Saint-Jean, S., Barot, S., Enjalbert, J., 2018. Unfolding the potential of wheat cultivar mixtures: A meta-analysis perspective and identification of knowledge gaps. Field Crops Research 221, 298–313.
- Brooker, R.W., Bennett, A.E., Cong, W.-F., Daniell, T.J., George, T.S., Hallett, P.D., Hawes, C., Iannetta, P.P.M., Jones, H.G., Karley, A.J., Li, L., McKenzie, B.M., Pakeman, R.J., Paterson, E., Schöb, C., Shen, J., Squire, G., Watson, C.A., Zhang, C., Zhang, F., Zhang, J., White, P.J., 2015. Improving intercropping: a synthesis of research in agronomy, plant physiology and ecology. New Phytologist 206, 107–117. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.13132
- Ceseviciene, J., Leistrumaite, A., Paplauskienė, V., 2009. Grain yield and quality of winter wheat varieties in organic agriculture. Agronomy Research 7, 217–223.
- Chen, H., Nguyen, K., Iqbal, M., Beres, B.L., Hucl, P.J., Spaner, D., 2020. The performance of spring wheat cultivar mixtures under conventional and organic management in Western Canada. Agrosystems, Geosciences & Environment 3, e20003. https://doi.org/10.1002/agg2.20003
- Costanzo, A., Bàrberi, P., 2014. Functional agrobiodiversity and agroecosystem services in sustainable wheat production. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 34, 327–348. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-013-0178-1
- Dahlin, I., Kiær, L.P., Bergkvist, G., Weih, M., Ninkovic, V., 2020. Plasticity of barley in response to plant neighbours in cultivar mixtures. Plant and Soil 447, 537–551.
- Dai, J., Wiersma, J., Holen, D., 2012. Performance of hard red spring wheat cultivar mixtures. Agronomy Journal 104. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2011.0123

- Daryanto, S., Fu, B., Zhao, W., Wang, S., Jacinthe, P.-A., Wang, L., 2020. Ecosystem service provision of grain legume and cereal intercropping in Africa. Agricultural Systems 178, 102761. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2019.102761
- Dhaka, V., Gulia, N., Khatkar, B.S., 2012. Application of Mixolab to assess the bread making quality of wheat varieties. Scientific Reports 1: 183. https://doi.org/doi:10.4172/scientificreports.183
- Dvořák, P., Capouchová, I., Král, M., Konvalina, P., Janovská, D., Satranský, M., 2022. Grain yield and quality of wheat in wheat-legumes intercropping under organic and conventional growing systems. Plant, Soil and Environment. https://doi.org/10.17221/276/2022-PSE
- Erenstein, O., Jaleta, M., Mottaleb, K.A., Sonder, K., Donovan, J., Braun, H.-J., 2022. Global Trends in Wheat Production, Consumption and Trade, in: Reynolds, M.P., Braun, H.-J. (Eds.), Wheat Improvement: Food Security in a Changing Climate. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 47–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-90673-3_4
- Faraji, J., 2011. Wheat cultivar blends: A step forward to sustainable agriculture. African Journal of Agricultural Research 6, 6780–6789. https://doi.org/10.5897/AJARX11.047
- Finckh, M.R., Gacek, E.S., Goyeau, H., Lannou, C., Merz, U., Mundt, C.C., Munk, L., Nadziak, J., Newton, A.C., Vallavieille-Pope, C. de, Wolfe, M.S., 2000. Cereal variety and species mixtures in practice, with emphasis on disease resistance. Agronomie 20, 813–837. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro:2000177
- Fletcher, A., Ogden, G., Sharma, D., 2019. Mixing it up wheat cultivar mixtures can increase yield and buffer the risk of flowering too early or too late. European Journal of Agronomy 103, 90–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2018.12.001
- Gamage, A., Gangahagedara, R., Gamage, J., Jayasinghe, N., Kodikara, N., Suraweera, P., Merah, O., 2023. Role of organic farming for achieving sustainability in agriculture. Farming System 1, 100005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.farsys.2023.100005
- Giuliani, M.M., Palermo, C., De Santis, M.A., Mentana, A., Pompa, M., Giuzio, L., Masci, S., Centonze, D., Flagella, Z., 2015. Differential expression of durum wheat gluten proteome under water stress during grain filling. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 63, 6501–6512. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b01635
- Glaze-Corcoran, S., Hashemi, M., Sadeghpour, A., Jahanzad, E., Keshavarz Afshar, R., Liu, X., Herbert, S.J., 2020. Understanding intercropping to improve agricultural resiliency and environmental sustainability. Advances in Agronomy 162, 199–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2020.02.004
- Gooding, M.J., Kasyanova, E., Ruske, R., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., Jensen, E.S., Dahlmann, C., Von Fragstein, P., Dibet, A., Corre-Hellou, G., Crozat, Y., Pristeri, A., Romeo, M., Monti, M., Launay, M., 2007. Intercropping with pulses to concentrate nitrogen and sulphur in wheat. The Journal of Agricultural Science 145, 469–479. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021859607007241
- Guiducci, M., Tosti, G., Falcinelli, B., Benincasa, P., 2018. Sustainable management of nitrogen nutrition in winter wheat through temporary intercropping with legumes. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 38, 31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-018-0509-3
- Harvest Estimates, 2021. URL https://www.czso.cz/csu/czso/ari/harvest-estimates-june-2021 (accessed 4.9.24).
- Hoang, T.N., Konvalina, P., Kopecký, M., Ghorbani, M., Amirahmadi, E., Bernas, J., Ali, S., Nguyen, T.G., Murindangabo, Y.T., Tran, D.K., Shim, S., 2023. Assessing grain yield and achieving enhanced quality in organic farming: efficiency of winter wheat mixtures system. Agriculture 13, 937. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture13050937
- Hoang, T.N., Kopecký, M., Konvalina, P., 2022. Winter wheat mixtures influence grain rheological and Mixolab quality. Journal of Applied Life Sciences and Environment 54, 417–428. https://doi.org/10.46909/journalalse-2021-036

- Huss, C.P., Holmes, K.D., Blubaugh, C.K., 2022. Benefits and risks of intercropping for crop resilience and pest management. Journal of Economic Entomology 115, 1350–1362. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/toac045
- Iqbal, M., Moakhar, N., Strenzke, K., Haile, T., Pozniak, C., Hucl, P., Spaner, D., 2016. Genetic improvement in grain yield and other traits of wheat grown in Western Canada. Crop Science 56, 613–624. https://doi.org/10.2135/cropsci2015.06.0348
- Iqbal, M.J., Shams, N., Fatima, K., Iqbal, M.J., Shams, N., Fatima, K., 2022. Nutritional Quality of Wheat, in: Wheat - Recent Advances. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.104659
- Jaenisch, B.R., Munaro, L.B., Jagadish, S.V.K., Lollato, R.P., 2022. Modulation of wheat yield components in response to management intensification to reduce yield gaps. Frontiers in Plant Science 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2022.772232
- Jensen, E.S., Carlsson, G., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., 2020. Intercropping of grain legumes and cereals improves the use of soil N resources and reduces the requirement for synthetic fertilizer N: A global-scale analysis. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 40, 5. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-020-0607-x
- KatalogSelgen. Product Catalogue, 2023. URL https://selgen.cz/wpcontent/uploads/2021/11/katalogSelgen_AJ_1-44.pdf (accessed 3.2.23).
- Kaut, A.H.E.E., Mason, H.E., Navabi, A., O'donovan, J.T., Spaner, D., 2009. Performance and stability of performance of spring wheat variety mixtures in organic and conventional management systems in Western Canada. The Journal of Agricultural Science 147, 141–153. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021859608008319
- Kiær, L., Skovgaard, I., Østergård, H., 2009. Grain yield increase in cereal variety mixtures: A meta-analysis of field trials. Field Crops Research 114, 361–373. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2009.09.006
- Kong, X., Li, L., Peng, P., Zhang, K., Hu, Z., Wang, X., Zhao, G., 2023. Wheat cultivar mixtures increase grain yield under varied climate conditions. Basic and Applied Ecology 69, 13–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2023.03.007
- Konvalina, P., Moudrý jr, J., Capouchová, P., Moudrý, J., 2009. Baking Quality of Winter Wheat Varieties in Organic Farming. Agronomy Research 7, 612–617.
- Konvalina, P., Zechner, E., Moudry, J., 2007. Breeding and Variety Testing of Bread Wheat -Triticum aestivum L. for Organic and Low Input Farming. JU ZF in Č. Budějovice.
- Koppensteiner, L.J., Kaul, H.-P., Piepho, H.-P., Barta, N., Euteneuer, P., Bernas, J., Klimek-Kopyra, A., Gronauer, A., Neugschwandtner, R.W., 2022. Yield and yield components of facultative wheat are affected by sowing time, nitrogen fertilization and environment. European Journal of Agronomy 140, 126591. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2022.126591
- Kristensen, P., Jahoor, A., Andersen, J., Orabi, J., Janss, L., Jensen, J., 2019. Multi-trait and trait-assisted genomic prediction of winter wheat quality traits using advanced lines from four breeding cycles. Crop Breeding, Genetics and Genomics 2019, e1900010. https://doi.org/10.20900/cbgg20190010
- Kristoffersen, R., Heick, T.M., Müller, G.M., Eriksen, L.B., Nielsen, G.C., Jørgensen, L.N., 2020. The potential of cultivar mixtures to reduce fungicide input and mitigate fungicide resistance development. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 40, 36. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-020-00639-y
- Lacko-Bartosova, M., Konvalina, P., Lacko-Bartošová, L., 2019. Baking quality prediction of spelt wheat based on rheological and Mixolab parameters. Acta Alimentaria 48, 213– 220. https://doi.org/10.1556/066.2019.0002
- Lacko-Bartosova, M., Lacko-Bartošová, L., Konvalina, P., 2021. Wheat rheological and Mixolab quality in relation to cropping systems and plant nutrition sources. Czech Journal of Food Sciences 39, 265–272. https://doi.org/10.17221/189/2020-CJFS

- Lazzaro, M., Costanzo, A., Bàrberi, P., 2018. Single vs Multiple Agroecosystem Services Provided by Common Wheat Cultivar Mixtures: Weed Suppression, Grain Yield and Quality. Field Crops Research 221, 277–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.10.006
- Leszek, R., Szumiło, G., Szafranska, A., Kotyrba, D., 2016. Bread-making Potential of Selected Spring Wheat Species Depending on Crop Year and Production Technology Intensity. Zemdirbyste 103, 369–376. https://doi.org/10.13080/z-a.2016.103.047
- Li, C., Hoffland, E., Kuyper, T.W., Yu, Y., Li, H., Zhang, C., Zhang, F., van der Werf, W., 2020. Yield gain, complementarity and competitive dominance in intercropping in China: A meta-analysis of drivers of yield gain using additive partitioning. European Journal of Agronomy 113, 125987. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2019.125987
- Lithourgidis, A.S., Vlachostergios, D.N., Dordas, C.A., Damalas, C.A., 2011. Dry matter yield, nitrogen content, and competition in pea–cereal intercropping systems. European Journal of Agronomy 34, 287–294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2011.02.007
- Manley, M., Engelbrecht, M.L., Williams, P.C., Kidd, M., 2009. Assessment of variance in the measurement of hectolitre mass of wheat, using equipment from different grain producing and exporting countries. Biosystems Engineering 103, 176–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biosystemseng.2009.02.018
- Mazzoncini, M., Antichi, D., Silvestri, N., Ciantelli, G., Sgherri, C., 2015. Organically vs conventionally grown winter wheat: Effects on grain yield, technological quality, and on phenolic composition and antioxidant properties of bran and refined flour. Food Chemistry 175, 445–451. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.11.138
- Mitura, K., Cacak-Pietrzak, G., Feledyn-Szewczyk, B., Szablewski, T., Studnicki, M., 2023. Yield and grain quality of common wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) depending on the different farming systems (Organic vs. Integrated vs. Conventional). Plants (Basel) 12, 1022. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants12051022
- Mixolab application handbook: Rheological and enzyme analyses, 2012. URL http://concereal.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/2012-CHOPIN-Mixolab-Applications-Handbook-EN-SPAIN-3.pdf (accessed 2.18.23).
- Mohammadi, M., Sharifi, P., Karimizadeh, R., Shefazadeh, M.K., 2012. Relationships between grain yield and yield components in bread wheat under different water availability (Dryland and supplemental irrigation conditions). Notulae Botanicae Horti Agrobotanici Cluj-Napoca 40, 195–200. https://doi.org/10.15835/nbha4017350
- Mohammed, Y.A., Kelly, J., Chim, B.K., Rutto, E., Waldschmidt, K., Mullock, J., Torres, G., Desta, K.G., Raun, W., 2013. Nitrogen fertilizer management for improved grain quality and yield in winter wheat in Oklahoma. Journal of Plant Nutrition 36, 749–761. https://doi.org/10.1080/01904167.2012.754039
- Monti, M., Pellicanò, A., Pristeri, A., Badagliacca, G., Preiti, G., Gelsomino, A., 2019. Cereal/grain legume intercropping in rotation with durum wheat in crop/livestock production systems for Mediterranean farming system. Field Crops Research 240, 23– 33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2019.05.019
- Peña, E., Bernardo, A., Soler, C., Jouve, N., 2005. Relationship between common wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) gluten proteins and dough rheological properties. Euphytica 143, 169–177. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10681-005-3157-z
- Protić, R., Todorović, G., Protić, N., 2009. Correlations of yield and grain yield components of winter wheat varieties. Journal of Agricultural Sciences, Belgrade 54, 213–221.
- Reiss, E.R., Drinkwater, L.E., 2018. Cultivar mixtures: a meta-analysis of the effect of intraspecific diversity on crop yield. Ecological Applications 28, 62–77. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.1629
- Renard, D., Tilman, D., 2019. National food production stabilized by crop diversity. Nature 571, 257–260. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1316-y

- Schmiele, M., Ferrari Felisberto, M.H., Pedrosa Silva Clerici, M.T., Chang, Y.K., 2017. MixolabTM for rheological evaluation of wheat flour partially replaced by soy protein hydrolysate and fructooligosaccharides for bread production. LWT - Food Science and Technology, SLACA 2015: "Food Science for quality of life and health ageing" 76, 259–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2016.07.014
- Singh, N., Gujral, H.S., Katyal, M., Sharma, B., 2019. Relationship of Mixolab characteristics with protein, pasting, dynamic and empirical rheological characteristics of flours from Indian wheat varieties with diverse grain hardness. Journal of Food Science and Technology 56, 2679–2686. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-019-03756-z
- Staton, T., Walters, R.J., Smith, J., Girling, R.D., 2019. Evaluating the effects of integrating trees into temperate arable systems on pest control and pollination. Agricultural Systems 176, 102676. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2019.102676
- Sulek, A., Cacak-Pietrzak, G., 2018. The influence of production technology on yield and selected quality parameters of spring wheat cultivars. Presented at the Research for Rural Development, 2018, pp. 42–48. https://doi.org/10.22616/rrd.24.2018.049
- Tosti, G., Farneselli, M., Benincasa, P., Guiducci, M., 2016. Nitrogen fertilization strategies for organic wheat production: Crop yield and nitrate leaching. Agronomy Journal 108, 770–781. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2015.0464
- Tosti, G., Guiducci, M., 2010. Durum wheat-faba bean temporary intercropping: Effects on nitrogen supply and wheat quality. European Journal of Agronomy 33, 157–165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2010.05.001
- Tran, D.K., 2021. Research on the agronomic and quality characteristics of modern wheat cultivars in organic farming. University of South Bohemia in Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic.
- Tran, D.K., Konvalina, P., Capouchová, I., Janovská, D., Lacko-Bartosova, M., Kopecký, M., Tran, T.X.P., 2020. Comparative study on protein quality and rheological behaviour of different wheat species. Agronomy 10, 17. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy10111763
- Twizerimana, A., Niyigaba, E., Mugenzi, I., Ngnadong, W.A., Li, C., Hao, T.Q., Shio, B.J., Hai, J.B., 2020. The combined effect of different sowing methods and seed rates on the quality features and yield of winter wheat. Agriculture 10, 153. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture10050153
- Verret, V., Gardarin, A., Pelzer, E., Médiène, S., Makowski, D., Valantin-Morison, M., 2017. Can legume companion plants control weeds without decreasing crop yield? A metaanalysis. Field Crops Research 204, 158–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.01.010
- Vestergaard, N.F., Jørgensen, L.N., 2024. Variety mixtures of winter wheat: a general status and national case study. The Journal of Plant Disease and Protection https://doi.org/10.1007/s41348-023-00856-z
- Voisin, A.-S., Guéguen, J., Huyghe, C., Jeuffroy, M.-H., Magrini, M.-B., Meynard, J.-M., Mougel, C., Pellerin, S., Pelzer, E., 2014. Legumes for feed, food, biomaterials and bioenergy in Europe: A Review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 34, 361–380. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-013-0189-y
- Weih, M., Karley, A.J., Newton, A.C., Kiær, L.P., Scherber, C., Rubiales, D., Adam, E., Ajal, J., Brandmeier, J., Pappagallo, S., Villegas-Fernández, A., Reckling, M., Tavoletti, S., 2021. Grain yield stability of cereal-legume intercrops is greater than sole crops in more productive conditions. Agriculture 11, 255. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture11030255
- Xu, Z., Li, C., Zhang, C., Yu, Y., van der Werf, W., Zhang, F., 2020. Intercropping maize and soybean increases efficiency of land and fertilizer nitrogen use; A meta-analysis. Field Crops Research 246, 107661. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2019.107661

7. Appendixes

Appendix 1. List of publications (2021- September 2024)

- Bernas, J., Hoang, T.N., Ghorbani, M., Amirahmadi, E., Ali, S., Baloch, S.S., Mukosha, E.M., Murindangabo, Y.T., Konvalina, P., Bernasová, T., and Nedbal, V. (2024). Hotspot detection in the cultivation of organic winter wheat variety mixtures. The International Journal of Life Cycle Assessment. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11367-024-02360-4</u> | **IF: 4.9, Q1**.
- Hoang, T.N., Konvalina P., Kopecký, M., Ghorbani, M., Nguyen T.G., Bernas J., Murindangabo, Y.T., Capouchová, I., Sangin S., and Hlásná Čepková P. (2024). Assessing the Quality and Grain Yield of Winter Wheat in the Organic Farming Management under Wheat-legume Intercropping Practice. Helyon. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2024.e31234</u> | IF: 3.4, Q1.
- Amirahmadi, E., Ghorbani, M., Moudrý, J., Bernas, J., Mukosha, C., and Hoang, T.N. (2024). Environmental Assessment of Dryland and Irrigated Winter Wheat Cultivation under Compost Fertilization Strategies. Plants, 13 (4):509. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/plants13040509</u> | IF: 4, Q1.
- Murindangabo, Y.T., Kopecký, M., Perna, K., Konvalina, P., Bohata, A., Kavkova, M., Nguyen, T.G., and Hoang, T.N. (2023). Correction to: Relevance of Entomopathogenic Fungi in Soil–Plant Systems. Plant and Soil 495(1-2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-023-06325-8</u> | IF: 3.9, Q1.
- Murindangabo, Y.T., Kopecký, M., Hoang, T.N., Bernas, J., Parajuli, T., Dhakal, S., Konvalina, P., Ufitikirezi, J.D.D.M., Kaneza, G., Khanal, B.R., Dhakal, S.C., and Shrestha, A.K. (2023). Comparative Analysis of Soil Organic Matter Fractions, Lability, Stability Ratios, and Carbon Management Index in Various Land Use Types within Bharatpur Catchment, Chitwan District, Nepal. Carbon Balance and Management, 18 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13021-023-00241-1</u> | IF: 3.9, Q2.
- Murindangabo, Y.T., Kopecký, M., Konvalina, P., Ghorbani, M., Perna, K., Nguyen, T.G., Bernas, J., Babar Baloch, S., Hoang, T.N., Eze, F., and Ali, S. (2023). Quantitative Approaches in Assessing Soil Organic Matter Dynamics for Sustainable Management. Agronomy, 13 (7), 1776. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy13071776 | IF: 3.3, Q1.
- Murindangabo, Y.T., Kopecký, M., Perna, K., Nguyen, T.G., Ghorbani, M., Konvalina, P., Bohata, A., Kavkova, M., Hoang, T.N., Kabelka, D., and Klenotová, E. (2023). Enhancing Soil Organic Matter Transformation through Sustainable Farming Practices: Evaluating Labile Soil Organic Matter Fraction Dynamics and Identifying Potential Early Indicators. Agriculture, 13(7), 1314. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture13071314</u> | IF: 3.3, Q1.
- Hoang, T.N., Minamikawa, K., Tokida, T., Wagai, R., Phuong, T.X.P., Dong, T.T.H., and Tran, D.H. (2023). Higher Rice Grain Yield and Lower Methane Emission Achieved by Alternate Wetting and Drying in Central Vietnam. European Journal of Agronomy, 151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2023.126992</u> | IF: 4.5, Q1.
- Hoang, T.N., Konvalina, P., Kopecký, M., Ghorbani, M., Amirahmadi, E., Bernas, J., Ali, S., Nguyen, T.G., Murindangabo, Y.T., Tran, D.K., and Sangin, S. (2023). Assessing Grain Yield and Achieving Enhanced Quality in Organic Farming: Efficiency of Winter Wheat Mixtures System. Agriculture, 13 (5). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture13050937</u> IF: 3.3, Q1.
- Ghorbani, M., Amirahmadi, E., Konvalina, P., Moudrý, J., Kopecký, M., and Hoang, T.N. (2023). Carbon Pool Dynamic and Soil Microbial Respiration Affected by Land Use Alteration: A Case Study in Humid Subtropical Area. Land, 12 (2), 459. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/land12020459</u> | IF: 3.2, Q2.
- 11. Bedrníček, J., Lorenc, F., Jarošová, M., Bártová, V., Smetana, P., Kadlec, J., Jirotková, D., Kyselka, J., Petrášková, E., Bjelková, M., **Hoang, T.N**., and Bárta, J. (2022). Milk Thistle Oilseed Cake Flour

Fractions: A Source of Silymarin and Macronutrients for Gluten-Free Bread. Antioxidants, 11(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox11102022 | IF: 6.0, Q1.

- Hoang, T.N., Kopecký, M., and Konvalina, P. (2022). Winter Wheat Mixtures Influence Grain Rheological and Mixolab Quality. Journal of Applied Life Sciences and Environment. 54, 417–428. <u>https://doi.org/10.46909/journalalse-2021-036</u>.
- Tran, D.H., Nguyen, T.G., and Hoang, T.N. (2022). Performance and population growth rate of cassava pink mealybug, Phenacoccus manihoti Matile-Ferrero (*Hemiptera: Pseudococcidae*) under different potassium fertilization regimes. Agriculture and Natural Resources. 56, 791-796. https://doi.org/10.34044/j.anres.2022.56.4.13
- Tran, T.X.P., Nguyen, T.G., Hoang, T.N., Tran., D.H., Nguyen., T.N., Do., M.C., and Tran, L.S., (2022). Efficiency of biochar in rice cultivation Thua Thien Hue. Hue Journal of Agricultural Science and Technology. 6 (3), 3196-3204. <u>http://10.46826/huaf-jasat.v6n3y2022.959</u> (Vietnamese).
- Tran, T.X.P., Hoang, T.N., Ho, D.K., Ton, T.C., Phung, V., Truong., P.H., and Nguyen, H., (2021). Situation of rice production and treatment straw after harvest in Thua Thien Hue province. Hue Journal of Agricultural Science and Technology. 5 (3), 2720-2726. <u>http://10.46826/huaf-jasat.v5n3y2021.857</u> (Vietnamese).
- Kopecký, M., Kolář, L., Váchalová, R., Konvalina, P., Batt, J., Mraz, P., Menšík, L., Hoang, T.N., and Dumbrovský, M. (2021). Black Carbon and Its Effect on Carbon Sequestration in Soil. Agronomy, 11(11), 2261. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11112261</u> | IF: 3.3, Q1.

Conference presentations (proceedings abstract, paper):

- Konvalina, P., Hoang, T.N., Yalcin, A. (2023). Impact of Wheat/legume Mixtures on Crop Yield and Grain Quality under Organic Management. Conference: 11th International Scientific Conference Rural Development 2023. September 26-28, Lithuania.
- Hoang, T.N., Kopecký, M., Kabelka, D., Dang, K., Suchy, K., Konvalina, P. (2022). Effects of Winter Wheat and Legumes Mixtures on Grain Yield and Baking Quality in Organic Farming, Conference: XVII Congress of the European Society for Agronomy 2022. 29 August – 02 September 2022, Potsdam, Germany.
- Hoang, T.N., Kopecký, M., Ghorbani, M., Murindangabo, Y.T., Dang, K., Suchy, K., Konvalina, P. (2022). Wheat and Legume Mixtures Influence Grain Quality, Conference: TAE 2022 8th International Conference on Trends in Agricultural Engineering, September 20-23. Praha, Czech Republic.
- Hoang, T.N., Minamikawa, K., Hosen, Y., Shirato, Y., Tokida, T., Dang Hoa, T. (2022). Alternate Wetting and Drying Reduced Greenhouse Gas Emissions While Increased Rice Yield in a Paddy Field in Central Vietnam, 2022, 8th International Conference on Sustainable Energy and Environment (SEE 2022): The Road to Net-Zero: Energy Transition Challenges and Solutions 7-9 November, Bangkok, Thailand.

Annendix 2.	Training and	supervision	nlan dui	ring the st	ndv
Appendix 2.	11 anning and	super vision	pian uu	ing the st	uuy

Name	Trong Nghia Hoang	
Department	Agroecosystems	
Supervisor	doc. Ing. Petr Konvalina, Ph.D.	
Period	19th October 2020 until 30th December 2024	
PhD courses		(Year/Semester)
Agroecology (Agroekologie)		2021/SS
Bioclimatology (Bioklimatolog	2021/SS	
Plant and Environment (Rostlin	2021/WS	
Methodology of Scientific Wor	2021/WS	
English Language (Anglicky jaz	2022/SS	
Scientific seminars		
Over the Horizon and for Mutu	2021/WS	
Doctoral Students, České Budě	jovice, Czech Republic (3 – 4 th November	
2021).		
European Society for Agronom	2022/SS	
Germany (29 August – 2 Septer		
TAE 2022 – 8 th International C	2022/SS	
Engineering, Prague, Czech Re		
Over the Horizon and for Mutu	2022/WS	
Doctoral Students, České Budě		
2022).		
Department seminar, České Bu	2023/WS	
Traning		
University of Agricultural Scient	nces and Veterinary Medicine, Iasi, Faculty of	16 th May 2021 -
Agriculture, Department of Pedotechnics, Romania		30 th June 2021
Leibniz Centre for Agricultural	1 st Aug 2022 - 30 th	
		Sept 2022
Agriculture and Forestry Unive	1 st March 2023 -	
		30th April 2023
Gyeongsang National Universit	1 st Sept 2023 - 30 th	
Korea.	Sept 2023	
Lectures		
Organic Plant Production	2021-2024	
Quality, Processing and Market	2021-2024	